FAO LIBRARY AN: 448723

ARC/82/REP

Report of the

## TWELFTH FAO REGIONAL CONFERENCE FOR AFRICA

Algiers, 22 September to 2 October 1982



FOOD AND AGRICULTURE ORGANIZATION OF THE UNITED NATIONS

### FAO Member Nations in the African Region (as at 2 October 1982)

Algeria
Angola
Benin
Botswana
Burundi
Cameroon
Cape Verde
Central African Republic
Chad

Congo Equatorial Guinea Ethiopia Gabon

Gambia Ghana

Comoros

Guinea Guinea-Bissau Ivory Coast

Kenya Lesotho Liberia Madagascar Malawi Mali Mauritania Mauritius

Mozambique Namibia Niger Nigeria

Morocco

Rwanda

São Tomé and Principe

Senegal
Seychelles
Sierra Leone
Sudan
Swaziland
Tanzania
Togo
Tunisia
Uganda
Upper Volta

Zaire Zambia Zimbabwe

### Date and place of FAO Regional Conferences for Africa

First – Lagos, Nigeria, 3-12 November 1960 Second – Tunis, Tunisia, 1-10 November 1962

Addis Ababa, Ethiopia, 3-15 September 1964 Third Abidjan, Ivory Coast, 9-19 November 1966 Fourth Fifth Kampala, Uganda, 18-29 November 1968 Sixth Algiers, Algeria, 17 September-3 October 1970 Libreville, Gabon, 14-30 September 1972 Seventh Eighth Rose Hill, Mauritius, 1-17 August 1974 Ninth Freetown, Sierra Leone, 2-12 November 1976 Arusha, Tanzania, 18-28 September 1978 Tenth

Eleventh – Lomé, Togo, 16-27 June 1980

Twelfth – Algiers, Algeria, 22 September – 2 October 1982

# REPORT OF THE TWELFTH FAO REGIONAL CONFERENCE FOR AFRICA

Algiers, 22 September - 2 October 1982

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Pages
SUMMARY OF THE MAIN RECOMMENDATIONS	iv - viii
	Paragraphs
INTRODUCTORY ITEMS	
Organization of the Conference	1 - 2
Election of Chairman, Vice-Chairmen and Rapporteur	3 - 4
Adoption of the Agenda and Timetable	5
Inaugural Ceremony	6 - 12
SUMMARY OF PROCEEDINGS	
Statement by the Director-General of FAO	13 - 35
Statement by the Representative of the Executive Secretary of the Economic Commission for Africa	36 - 39
Statement by the Executive Director of the UN/FAO World Food Programme	40 - 49
Summary of Country Statements	50 - 64
Other Statements	65 - 70
Concluding Remarks of the Director-General	71 - 80
Implementation of the FAO Priority Programme in the Region	81 - 82
FAO Programme in the Region - 1982-83	83
Activities of FAO Regional Bodies	84
Implementation of the Agricultural Part of the Lagos Plan of Action: Problems and Prospects	85 - 100
Follow-up to the World Conference on Agrarian Reform and Rural Development: Progress Report	101 - 114
New and Renewable Sources of Energy for Agriculture and Rural Development	115 - 124
Report on the Preparation of the World Conference on Fisheries Management and Development	125 - 132
The Contribution of Soil Conservation to Increased Agricultural Productivity in Africa with Emphasis on the Problems of Shifting Cultivation	133 - 151
Composite Flours: Their Potential in Overcoming Food Shortages	152 - 159
Strategies for Animal Health in Africa	160 - 167
Development and Operation of Regional Programmes and Projects	168 - 173
Representation of the Region on the CGIAR	174 - 177
CONCLUDING ITEMS	
Date and Place of the Thirteenth FAO Regional Conference for Africa	178 - 179
Consideration and Adoption of Reports	180

	Paragraphs
RESOLUTIONS	
1/82 Food Security in the Sahel	180
2/82 The Technical Cooperation Programme	
3/82 Regional Cooperation	
4/82 Manpower Development and Training	
Closure of the Conference	181 - 184
APPENDICES	
A. Agenda	
B. List of Participants	
C. List of Documents	
D. Extract from Technical Committee Report	

### SUMMARY OF THE MAIN RECOMMENDATIONS

### Implementation of the Agricultural Part of the Lagos Plan of Action: Problems and Prospects

### For the attention of FAO

- 1. The Director-General is requested to accord a key role to high-level training in the Organization's PWB for 1984-85 (para. 90).
- 2. FAO should make available an assessment of its experience in training in Africa at the Thirteenth FAO Regional Conference (para. 92).
- 3. FAO is requested to conduct a survey of existing agricultural training facilities in Africa and make its results available to member countries to promote TCDC (para. 93).
- 4. With reference to the "new dimension" approach, FAO should conceive projects in a manner to facilitate participation of farmers in various aspects of economic life, production, processing and marketing (para. 97).
- 5. The activities proposed by FAO at the country and inter-country levels and related to the objectives of the LPA should be allocated the necessary financial resources by UNDP and other donors (paras. 100 and 172).

### For the attention of Governments

- 6. Governments are urged to review and reorient national and inter-country training programmes to give priority to the manpower requirements of the LPA (para. 91).
- 7. In their national development plans, governments should allocate the necessary domestic and external resources for achieving increased production and food self-sufficiency, in conformity with the priorities of the LPA (para. 95).
- 8. Governments should develop the necessary manpower, institutions and mechanisms required to facilitate the effective and equitable use of resources; to eliminate disincentives to food production and give political and material support to intergovernmental organizations operating in the field of food and agriculture (paras. 95 and 168).
- 9. Governments should give the widest publicity to the LPA to familiarize all those concerned with its content and implications (para. 96).

### Follow-up to the World Conference on Agrarian Reform and Rural Development: Progress Report

### For the attention of FAO

- 10. The Conference accorded high priority to training and indicated that training programmes should cover all disciplines relevant to rural needs (para. 106).
- 11. FAO is requested to assist in analysing rural exodus and its repercussions on the future of farming patterns, and to disseminate relevant information (para. 107).
- 12. FAO should assist in the preparation of a progress report on agrarian reform and rural development since 1979, to be presented at the 1983 FAO Conference (para. 109).
- 13. FAO should assist in the mobilization of additional resources to support the follow-up to WCARRD and rural development activities at the country level, and continue its support for CIRDAFRICA (para. 110).
- 14. FAO should promote the exchange of information and experience relating to rural development and agrarian reform (para. 113).

### For the attention of Governments

- 15. Governments should publicize the "Peasants Charter" (para. 103).
- 16. Governments should accord high priority to access to land and its rational utilization by farmers (para. 104).
- 17. Governments should promote the important role of women in rural development through giving them better access to production inputs, services and particularly training (para. 105).
- 18. Governments should accord high priority to training at all levels and implement training programmes covering all disciplines relevant to rural needs (para. 106).
- 19. Governments should assess the impact of rural exodus and its effects on the future of farming patterns (para. 107).
- 20. Governments should improve national institutions to reach the rural poor as well as to improve machineries for delivery of inputs and services (para. 108).
- 21. Governments should prepare national progress reports on agrarian and rural development since 1979, for presentation at the 1983 FAO Conference (para. 109).
- 22. Governments are urged to join CIRDAFRICA and give the Centre their full financial support (para. 111).
- 23. Governments should support the work of NGOs and involve them in implementing rural development programmes (para. 114).

### New and Renewable Sources of Energy for Agriculture and Rural Development

### For the attention of FAO

- 24. The Conference stressed the importance of draught-animal power and recommended improvements in this field (para. 117).
- 25. The Conference stressed the importance of wood for energy and recommended programmes to be developed (para. 118).
- 26. FAO should assist in the further development and wider application of activities involving other new and renewable sources of energy (para. 120).
- 27. Differences and similarities among countries and possibilities of inter-country cooperation should be taken into account in promoting new and renewable sources of energy (para. 121).
- 28. FAO should assist member countries in various ways and in line with the recommendations of the 21st Session of the FAO Conference and the Nairobi Programme of Action (para. 124).

### For the attention of Governments

- 29. Governments should consider giving high priority to draught-animal power, as appropriate, and wood for energy and develop the necessary programmes (paras. 117 and 118).
- 30. Governments are urged to participate in celebrating World Tree Day (para. 119).
- 31. Governments are requested to develop further other new and renewable sources of energy (para. 120).
- 32. Governments are urged to ensure that new and renewable sources of energy contribute as much as possible to meeting the increasing energy needs for food production and rural development, and develop integrated national and rural energy policies, plans and systems (para. 122).

33. Governments should exercise great care in developing liquid fuel from biomass to avoid detriment to food production (para. 123).

### Report on the Preparation of the World Conference on Fisheries Management and Development

### For the attention of FAO

- 34. The Conference Agenda should also cover the problems and prospects of inland fisheries and aquaculture (para. 126).
- 35. The Conference agreed that the following matters deserved particular attention in the preparation of the Agenda:
- (a) adoption or adjustment of national policies, principles and techniques of management and development based on scientific and economic data, and development strategies to take full account of the extension of national jurisdiction over fisheries;
- (b) problems and prospects of inland fisheries and aquaculture;
- (c) improvement of the socio-economic conditions of small-scale fisheries and resolution of possible conflicts between small-scale fisheries and industrial or semi-industrial fisheries;
- (d) fishery monitoring, control and surveillance;
- (e) conditions of access to living resources of exclusive economic zones and role of joint ventures and bilateral agreements;
- (f) protection of the marine environment and control of pollution affecting fisheries;
- (g) impact of energy issues on the fisheries sector;
- (h) reduction of post-harvest losses;
- (i) establishment or improvement of internal marketing and distribution systems;
- (j) development and rationalization of trade in fish and fishery products and increased participation of developing countries in such trade;
- (k) special needs and problems of developing small island states;
- (1) promotion of cooperation among states in the same sub-region or region, in the field of research, management, harmonization of legislation, control and surveillance, particularly with respect to shared stocks; and
- (m) harmonization of the activities of governmental and non-governmental organizations concerned with fisheries.
- 36. The Conference should help formulate strategies for all aspects of fisheries management and development which should include integrated training programmes (para. 131).
- 37. FAO should seek the active participation and support of bilateral and multilateral donor or financing agencies, both in the preparations for the Conference and in the implementation of its recommendations (para. 131).
- 38. The Conference should display technology used in fisheries production and management, and exhibit relevant documents and publications (para. 132).

### For the attention of Governments

39. Governments should cooperate fully with FAO in the preparations for and the holding of the World Fisheries Conference (para. 125).

### Contribution of Soil Conservation to Increased Agricultural Productivity in Africa with Emphasis on the Problems of Shifting Cultivation

### For the attention of FAO

- 40. The Organization should continue activities related to the production and utilization of organic materials (para, 138).
- 41. FAO should assist in more research and development in sand-dune fixation, fuel-wood production and protection of agricultural and pasture lands (para, 140).
- 42. Appreciating FAO activities in improvements of alternatives to shifting cultivation, the Conference emphasized the need for comprehensive research on prevailing and possible improved farming systems in the region (para. 143).
- 43. FAO is urged to intensify training at all levels in land development and conservation (para. 146).
- 44. FAO should attach high priority to programmes and activities in soil conservation and continue its assistance in this and related fields, including the following:
  - formulating a soil conservation policy in countries which so request, and preparing and launching concrete projects;
  - the transfer of knowledge and techniques and the exchange of experience among countries;
  - training within countries and at international level in all aspects of the conservation of renewable natural resources;
  - stimulating general awareness on the dangers of soil erosion and on possibilities to cope with them;
  - strengthening or establishing the institutional implementation of a soil conservation programme;
  - development of legislation on soil conservation.

### For the attention of Governments

- 45. Governments should establish land-use policies, based on comprehensive land-use planning in accordance with land capability and national/rural development needs (paras. 136 and 141).
- 46. Governments are urged to further develop integrated production systems and agroforestry programmes (paras. 137 and 139).
- 47. Governments should undertake more research and development in sand-dune fixation, fuelwood production and the protection of agricultural and pasture lands (para. 140).
- 48. Governments should create awareness of the seriousness of soil degradation and losses and of possible remedial measures (para. 142).
- 49. Governments are urged to intensify training at all levels in land development and conservation (para. 146).
- 50. Governments should give priority to programmes in soil conservation and related fields and to the full participation of the rural population in such programmes (paras. 148 and 150).

### Composite Flours: Their Potential in Overcoming Food Shortages

### For the attention of FAO

- 51. FAO is urged to continue the composite flour programme with particular attention to technologies facilitating the use of traditional forms of food (para. 153).
- 52. FAO should consider strengthening food technology research institutes in the Region which should give priority to improved methods of preparation, processing, preservation and packaging of local staple foods (para. 156).
- 53. FAO should assist member countries to develop composite flour programmes on request (para. 157).
- 54. FAO should pay special attention to constraints in launching composite flour programmes in African countries (para. 158).

### For the attention of Governments

- 55. Governments should pay attention to integrated policies requested for the production and marketing of local staple foods and composite flour products (para. 152).
- 56. To encourage local cereal production, coordination is necessary between countries in the development and implementation of legislation and strategies on cereal imports (para. 159).

### Strategies for Animal Health in Africa

### For the attention of FAO

- 57. The Director-General is requested to take action, in collaboration with OAU and OIE, on the immediate implementation of the Rinderpest Eradication Campaign and the mobilization of funds for the Campaign and its follow-up (para. 162).
- 58. FAO should provide assistance through Preparatory Assistance Missions to Governments (PAG) for the control of African animal trypanosomiasis and also assist in the multiplication and distribution of trypanotolerant breeds (para. 163).
- 59. FAO is requested to assist in the establishment of four reference centres for training and research on the control of ticks and tick-borne diseases (para. 164).
- 60. The Conference suggested a meeting to be convened on veterinary education and training to identify the needs for veterinary training centres and to strengthen regional cooperation and coordination in veterinary manpower development (para. 165).
- 61. Noting the need for a survey of both diagnostic laboratories and vaccine production laboratories, the Conference drew attention to the need for establishing regional and subregional reference laboratories with due consideration of geographical distribution (para. 166).

### For the attention of Governments

62. Governments should give high priority to the implementation of the Rinderpest Eradication Campaign and its follow-up (para. 162).

### Development and Operation of Regional Programmes and Projects

### For the attention of FAO

63. The Director-General is requested to take into account the need for increased TCP resources when formulating his draft PWB for 1984-85 (para. 171).

### For the attention of Governments

64. Governments contributing to UNDP should take steps to remedy the inadequacy of UNDP resources earmarked for food and agriculture in the region for the period 1982-86 (para. 170).

### Representation of the Region on the CGIAR

65. FAO is requested to assist in the provision of information on regional and sub-regional research priorities for the benefit of regional representatives on the CGIAR (para. 177).

### INTRODUCTORY ITEMS

### Organization of the Conference

- 1. The Twelfth FAO Regional Conference for Africa was held at the Palais des Nations, Club des Pins, Algiers, from 22 September to 2 October, 1982. The Technical Committee meeting, which preceded the Plenary Session was held from 22 September to 26 September 1982.
- 2. Delegates from 42 Member Nations, as well as observers from Member Nations outside the Region, Permanent Observer from the Holy See, Representatives of the United Nations and Specialized Agencies, and observers from both inter-governmental and non-governmental organizations and representatives of National Liberation Movements recognized by the Organization of African Unity (OAU) attended the meeting. A full list of participants is given in Appendix B.

### Election of Chairman, Vice-Chairmen and Rapporteur

- 3. At its first working session, the Conference elected Mr. Selim Saadi, Minister of Agriculture and Agrarian Revolution of the People's Democratic Republic of Algeria, by acclamation as the Chairman of the Plenary Session. In a short acceptance speech, Mr. Saadi thanked the distinguished delegates for having confided in him by electing him as Chairman.
- 4. The Conference then unanimously elected Mr. Enock Simelane, Minister of State for Establishment and Training of Swaziland, Alhaji Usman Sani, Minister of State for Agriculture of Nigeria and Mr. Anastase Niaziryayo, Permanent Secretary, Ministry of Agriculture of Rwanda, as first, second and third Vice-Chairmen respectively. Mr. A.G. Ngongi Namanga, Agricultural Counsellor, Cameroon Embassy in Rome, was unanimously elected as Rapporteur.

### Adoption of the Agenda and Timetable

5. The Conference considered and adopted the Provisional Agenda and Timetable. The agenda as adopted is reproduced in  $\underline{\text{Appendix A}}$ .

### Inaugural Ceremony

- 6. In his opening remarks, the Director-General of FAO, Mr. Edouard Saouma, welcomed all delegates and observers participating in the Conference. He expressed his satisfaction at the presence of so many Ministers leading delegations, which showed the importance they attached to the Conference, and of many Permanent Representatives of member countries to FAO. He then invited His Excellency Selim Saadi, Member of the Central Committee of the Party and Minister of Agriculture and Agrarian Revolution of the People's Democratic Republic of Algeria, to formally inaugurate the Conference, on behalf of the Head of State, His Excellency President Chadli Benjedid.
- 7. In his opening address, Minister Saadi welcomed the delegates and observers on behalf of the Head of State, the Government and people of Algeria. He observed that the aim of the Conference was to tackle the many and complex rural development problems confronting the Continent in order to achieve self-sufficiency in food and to consolidate national independence.
- 8. Referring to the Ottawa and Cancún meetings and the lack of progress in North-South negotiations, he said that the Conference was taking place at a time of political and economic crisis and deterioration in international relations.
- 9. The deteriorating agricultural and food situation in Africa endangered the life and health of the population and independence of African states. By the year 2000, it was estimated that more than 120 million people would suffer from food shortages compared to 70 million in the mid-1960's. The solution of the food problem required new policies and strategies suited to the socio-economic and cultural conditions of each country and restructured external cooperation and trade relationships with stress on equity.
- 10. The transformation of agriculture, with priority assigned to food self-sufficiency, would particularly require heavy investment beyond the reach of most countries in the region, but prospects for achieving self-sufficiency in food were good if the available human

resources were developed and mobilized. In this regard, he observed that the mobilization of farmers would be possible if they felt that they were actively participating in development activities, including the planning and implementation of programmes, and were the primary beneficiaries of development.

- 11. Although national resources were unevenly distributed in Africa, Minister Saadi said that the total resources of the Continent developed through regional cooperation and the promotion of inter-African trade could more than satisfy the food requirements of Africa's population. The development of trade based on the complementarity of resources of Africa required the political will for wider and long-term inter-African economic and technical cooperation.
- 12. Referring to food security, the Minister recognized the need for food aid but stated that such aid should not discourage domestic agricultural production, nor be accepted as the only solution to the problem of hunger. In spite of the country's limited agricultural land, and dry climate, the Minister stated that the objective of his country was to achieve self-sufficiency in major foodstuffs as far as possible. To this end, since independence, the Government had been implementing an agrarian reform programme and various technical, institutional and economic measures.

### SUMMARY OF PROCEEDINGS

### Statement by the Director-General of FAO

- 13. In his keynote address, the Director-General of FAO paid tribute to the Government and people of the People's Democratic Republic of Algeria for hosting the Conference. He thanked them for the excellent Conference facilities and for their hospitality. He welcomed the Ministers, Heads of delegations as well as observers. He referred to the cordial relations and fruitful cooperation with OAU (Organization of African Unity) and ECA (Economic Commission for Africa) which FAO continued to enjoy.
- 14. Reviewing the food and agricultural situation in Africa, the Director-General described the development in the food and agricultural sector as most disappointing. Per caput food production had dropped by more than 10 percent in the past ten years and the average dietary energy supplies had been barely maintained at 6 to 7 percent below nutritional requirements. Food imports had more than doubled in volume and had risen five times in cost. The decline in production had been particularly serious in the least advanced African countries.
- 15. In the past two years, many countries of the Sahel and Eastern and Southern Africa had experienced abnormal food shortages and in Eastern Africa the situation had been worsened by an influx of millions of refugees and displaced persons.
- 16. The deterioration of the food and agriculture situation was caused <u>inter alia</u>, by unfavourable climatic conditions, especially in the Sahel, and by pests and diseases. Most disturbing of all had been the dislocation of production and distribution caused by wars and civil strife in several countries.
- 17. Pricing policies that favour consumers at the expense of producers had contributed to low productivity of agriculture in many countries. The Director-General therefore urged governments to give priority to pricing policies and other measures that would encourage farmers, especially small farmers, to produce more than their subsistence needs, in order that food self-sufficiency could be achieved.
- 18. The recession in the industrialized countries and its effects had aggravated the food and economic crisis. The arms race through the diversion of vast resources from food and agricultural development had also been a contributory factor.

- 19. To improve the present unsatisfactory agricultural and economic situation, African countries should substantially increase domestic food production and their export earnings, mainly from agricultural products.
- 20. Referring to the Lagos Plan of Action (LPA) which gave top priority to agriculture, the Director-General stressed the complete harmony that existed between the objectives and priorities of the LPA and those of FAO Programmes in Africa. FAO was fully and firmly committed to the implementation of the LPA.
- 21. The Director-General said that the main obstacles to FAO's implementation of the LPA was the limited volume of available resources. He expressed the hope that the Conference would make specific recommendations that would help mobilize the needed internal and external resources. In this connection, he reminded the Conference that the OAU Summit Conference held in Nairobi in 1981 had adopted the document "Famine in Africa" and urged every effort to be made to implement its recommendations.
- 22. This document, jointly prepared by OAU and FAO, which critically analyzed the problem of hunger and famine in Africa and spelled out the concrete measures that must be taken to improve food security in the region, was a practical guide for political decisions.
- Turning to the role of FAO, the Director-General emphasized the priority attention which FAO would continue to give to the Africa region in terms of resource allocation. Excluding expenditure of global incidence, 40 percent of FAO's effective regular budget of US\$ 368 million for 1982-83 was of direct and exclusive benefit to Africa, and almost the same percentage of extra-budgetary resources had been allocated to Africa. FAO was operating 580 field projects of various kinds in Africa valued at more than US\$ 460 million. In terms of projects and resource allocation, the Africa region was similarly the principal beneficiary of various Action Programmes, including the Technical Cooperation Programme, Seed Improvement and Development Programme, the Fertilizer Programme and the Programme for the Prevention of Food Losses. FAO had also continued to provide substantial financial and material resources for refugees and displaced persons and for victims of food shortages in the Sahel.
- 24. With regard to WCARRD (World Conference on Agrarian Reform and Rural Development) follow-up, FAO had oriented its programme to put much greater emphasis on rural development and the effective participation of people in development. The high-level multi-disciplinary and inter-agency missions were organized for this purpose under FAO leadership.
- 25. The Director-General stated that FAO assistance to the Centre on Integrated Rural Development for Africa (CIRDAFRICA) would continue until the Centre was fully operational. He urged member countries to join the Centre and to support it financially to enable the Centre achieve its objectives.
- 26. On the subject of energy, the Director-General drew attention to the rising cost of energy against the background of the need for increased use of inputs derived from oil to improve agricultural productivity. Under the circumstances, it was urgent to make better use of pesticides, and mineral fertilizers and to exploit supplementary sources of energy draft animals, biological nitrogen fixation and recycling of organic waste. The shortage of fuelwood and charcoal, the principal source of energy in the region was critical and to remedy the situation, countries should give greater attention to increasing the productivity of existing fuelwood resources and to reforestation.
- 27. The Director-General then referred to the new opportunities offered by the establishment of 200-mile exclusive economic zones, for the development of fisheries to improve the economic situation of coastal countries. He drew attention to the FAO special programme to assist coastal African countries in formulating and implementing policies and programmes for the optimum management of their fishery resources. He expressed the hope that member countries would participate actively in the forthcoming World Conference on Fisheries Management and Development which would take place in two stages: at the technical level in 1983 and at the political level in 1984.
- 28. The Director-General also highlighted the problems of accelerating soil erosion and rapid decline in soil fertility and productivity with special reference to ever increasing pressure on land under shifting cultivation. He urged governments in their agricultural

plans to give high priority to improved soil conservation and to improving shifting cultivation or replacing them by other types of farming capable of maintaining soil fertility. At the same time the protective and productive functions of the forest must not be neglected.

- 29. Referring to the increasing wheat and wheat flour imports which reached 15 million tons valued at 3 billion dollars in 1980, the Director-General drew attention to the possibilities of composite flours from traditional food crops for bread-making or the preparation of local dishes in order to cut down wheat imports and save foreign exchange and also to stimulate the increased production of traditional food crops.
- 30. In the field of animal production, the Director-General observed that the high incidence of diseases was one of the most important factors limiting production in the region. He invited member countries to support FAO's priority programmes in animal health and to intensify their own efforts for controlling animal diseases. He observed certain obstacles to the remunerative marketing of livestock products and recommended the setting-up of regional and sub-regional institutions to overcome them. The Director-General also stressed the rational use of grassland to ensure soil conservation and control of desertification.
- 31. The Director-General informed the Conference that FAO Regional Programmes and projects had three main objectives: to promote collective self-sufficiency in food; to encourage development of common resources through TCDC (Technical Cooperation among Developing Countries) and to provide aid to least advanced, land-locked and other disadvantaged countries. He expressed concern that their implementation could be jeopardized by a sharp reduction in UNDP funding.
- 32. The Director-General requested member countries to allocate more of their IPF's to the food and agricultural sector and said that member countries might wish to appeal to UNDP to give higher priority to implementation of the regional programmes.
- 33. The Director-General advised African countries not to rely only on international solidarity in the field of food security but to set up their own national and regional stocks. In this connection, he referred to FAO assistance to CILSS (Permanent Inter-State Committee for Drought Control in the Sahelian Zone) to prepare a study for the establishment and management of national and regional grain reserves and in financing a million-dollar project for related training. FAO was ready to carry out similar studies for other countries or groups of countries. Besides, member countries could receive assistance under FAO's Food Security and Assistance Scheme.
- 34. The Director-General stressed the absolute need of strengthening regional and subregional cooperation to improve the prospects of African countries for attaining a satisfactory level of self-sufficiency in food. OAU had an important role to play in this and FAO considered it particularly important to strengthen its cooperation with it. FAO unreservedly supported the recommendations of the LPA which called for strengthening of existing regional institutions in all fields of agricultural development and the Director-General cited the exemplary cooperation with CILSS and the generous offer of the Italian Government to launch a 500 million dollar programme to fight hunger and promote rural development in the Sahel, in collaboration with FAO and CILSS.
- 35. In conclusion, the Director-General assured member countries that in spite of its limited resources, FAO stood ready to intensify its work for the development of agriculture in Africa.

### Statement by the Representative of the Executive Secretary of the Economic Commission for Africa

36. The representative of ECA delivered a statement from the Executive Secretary of the Economic Commission for Africa. He emphasized the need for joint and committed efforts by Member States, ECA and FAO, if the objectives of the Regional Food Plan and the Lagos Plan of Action were to be achieved. In this regard, he cited a number of programmes and projects undertaken by his organization and FAO to implement the LPA and WCARRD Programme of Action.

- 37. The Conference was informed of the progress being made by a number of intergovernmental organizations, with the assistance of ECA, to promote intra-African trade and improve related infrastructure and food distribution systems.
- 38. ECA continued to complement FAO's activities at the country level by promoting inter-country cooperation in agricultural research. In this regard, it planned to organize in 1982 an Expert Consultation on monitoring collaboration and coordination of livestock research in Africa. A Consultation on agricultural research institutions, especially those working on agronomy of food crops, was also planned.
- 39. The statement also referred to ECA's continued collaboration with FAO, UNEP (United Nations Environment Programme) and other inter-governmental organizations like UNSO (United Nations Sahelian Office) to combat drought and desertification.

### Statement by the Executive Director of the UN/FAO World Food Programme

- 40. Mr. J.C Ingram, Executive Director of WFP, said that the aim of the World Food Programme was to make the greatest possible contribution to increase food production and to promote development generally in the region. In 1981, WFP had committed over US\$ 250 million to African countries and this figure was expected to reach US\$ 300 million in 1982. WFP assistance to Africa represented over half of its annual commitment. WFP projects were in operation in 45 African countries and half of WFP field staff were deployed in Africa.
- 41. Mr. Ingram stated that by 1981 over 80 percent of WFP commitments were directed to agriculture and rural development; food aid used in this way made a valuable contribution to development, while it also met the immediate needs of the hungry, and promoted rather than discouraged domestic food production.
- 42. He said that the impact of food aid could be increased by its integration into larger projects in which WFP supplied food while other donors provided cash, equipment and technical assistance and he gave examples of successful integrated projects of this kind.
- 43. Referring to the threat of soil erosion to food production, Mr. Ingram informed the Conference that WFP had supported over 25 highly effective integrated forest/soil conservation projects in a number of African countries. These projects helped demonstrate the value of soil conservation to both governments and farmers.
- 44. WFP had been also active, in collaboration with other agencies, in the field of food security. In eight African countries WFP was committed to provide about 100 000 tons of grain for food security and price stabilization projects.
- 45. He further stated that in 1981, the Director-General of FAO had approved emergency food aid of US\$ 45 million from WFP regular resources, in addition to US\$ 133 million under the International Emergency Food Reserve. Over one third of these resources were allocated to Africa. Currently, there were emergency operations in 20 African countries.
- 46. Referring to the refugee problem, Mr. Ingram stated that in the last three years, WFP allocated almost US\$ 80 million to refugee assistance projects, over 85 percent of this sum to Africa, to help the rehabilitation of refugees.
- 47. Ever since WFP was set up, emphasis had been placed on purchase of food supplies from developing countries, where possible. Since June 1981, the Programme had purchased 265 000 tons of maize from Zimbabwe, to support development projects and emergency operations in 15 African countries.
- 48. As more African countries generated food surpluses, WFP could undertake similar operations, depending on the availability of cash donations for purchases. He expressed the hope that helpful financial support already given by the OPEC (Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries) Fund might stimulate other new contributions for this purpose.
- 49. In conclusion, Mr. Ingram stated that WFP was ready to assist governments in the task of coordinating and rationalizing their food aid receipts and strengthen management.

### Summary of Country Statements

- In their statements, all delegates expressed deep concern at the persistent deterioration of the food situation in Africa. Food availability in Africa was now 10 percent less than 10 years ago. If present trends continue, by the year 2000 an unacceptable percentage of the export earnings of African states would have to be spent on the importation of agricultural products. This situation had developed despite the availability of abundant land, water, livestock, fishery and human resources on the continent. It was also stressed that food imports requiring scarce foreign exchange retarded overall development. Many delegates stated that real independence could not be achieved if the Continent was not self-sufficient in food.
- Delegates observed that the worsening food situation of the African countries was due to imbalance between population growth and agricultural production and that the low level of agricultural productivity was caused by natural disasters, lack of trained manpower and inputs, lack of proper infrastructure, services, etc. These internal factors were further negatively influenced by deterioration of the world economic situation, rising costs of inputs, limited international trade due to protectionism and insufficiency of international assistance, both technical and financial.
- 52. All delegates fully supported the agricultural part of the Lagos Plan of Action which was considered as a blueprint for food self-sufficiency for the African countries. Delegates re-affirmed the importance which their governments had attached to agricultural production and food self-sufficiency and reported on some measures necessary in this respect considering their local conditions:
- (a) Preparation of food strategy and food security programme, with assistance from FAO and others.
- (b) Utilization of new areas of arable land for food production.
- (c) Creation of special organizations responsible for integrated development including cash and food crops production.
- (d) Encouragement of cooperatives and farmers associations at the village level for decentralization of administration and better self-governing of the rural population.
- (e) Emphasis put on full participation of the rural population in conception and execution of programmes and projects concerning rural development and agricultural production.
- (f) Emphasis on water management and irrigation.
- (g) Stress on agricultural research and extension and on introduction of new and highyielding varieties of crops and disease resistant animals specifically adapted to various ecological conditions in Africa.
- (h) More attention to be paid to roots and tubers, bananas and plantains, the staple food for many African countries.
- (i) Development of proper infrastructure and services for food production, feeder roads, credits, marketing, storage, processing, etc.
- (j) Efforts should be made to develop local, sub-regional or regional productions of agricultural inputs from raw materials available on the African continent.
- 53. All delegates appealed for international assistance necessary for full implementation of the Lagos Plan of Action and for support to their own financial efforts in this respect. UNDP and other donors were requested to take into full consideration the food and agricultural priorities expressed by African states in the Lagos Plan of Action and increase their contributions to the food and agricultural sector accordingly. Delegates expressed their appreciation for the special contribution of 500 million US dollars pledged by the Government of Italy to help CILSS countries in their fight against hunger and expressed the hope that other countries would follow the example of Italy.

- Delegates unanimously supported FAO's leading role in the implementation of the Lagos Plan of Action and called on UNDP and other donors to help FAO in fulfilling this role. They expressed their appreciation of TCP and requested that its resources be increased to meet the requirements of Member States for the implementation of the Lagos Plan of Action.
- 55. In the field of fishery resources, delegates underlined the important role of fish in supplying protein food to the population and indicated steps being taken to improve maritime and inland fisheries and aquaculture. It was stressed that the programme of the World Conference on Fisheries Management and Development should also include inland fisheries and aquaculture.
- Delegates indicated that the problem of energy remained crucial. As fuelwood was the principal source of energy, reafforestation programmes had to be developed and executed in every country. The use of solar and wind energy, biogas as well as other sources of energy were also of great importance but could not be fully utilized without external assistance. Forestry was recognized as an important factor for development of rural areas and an integrated approach towards forestry development was recommended. It was also suggested that African countries should develop their own wood industry in order to limit the exportation of logs.
- Delegates supported FAO activities in the implementation of WCARRD Programme of Action and indicated the actions taken by their countries in land reform and rural development according to the situation prevailing in their respective countries. Many delegates considered CIRDAFRICA as an important institution for the implementation of WCARRD resolutions and appealed to FAO to continue its technical assistance and financial support to this Centre. There was a general appeal to African countries to join CIRDAFRICA. Some delegates informed the Conference of the decision of their Governments to ratify the agreement establishing the Centre.
- 58. Land and soil were considered the most important elements of agricultural production and many delegates expressed concern for their proper use and protection.
- 59. Many delegates fully supported the joint OAU/FAO/OIE campaign on Rinderpest Eradication in Africa and some of them also suggested vaccination at the same time against contagious bovine pleuropneumonia. Delegates supported FAO's Programme for the control of African Animal Trypanosomiasis and Related Development and considered it a very important element for livestock development in Africa. They called for more extensive introduction of trypanotolerant cattle in Africa. Some countries offered to supply such cattle to countries interested provided they obtained financial support to multiply these cattle.
- African trade on the basis of complementarity between the countries. Cooperation in training covering animal health, land and water management, diseases and pest control and maritime fishing should be intensified. Food security and joint ventures in industrial development for production of agricultural inputs from local raw materials were recommended. Delegates recommended that such cooperation be developed through the existing regional and sub-regional IGO's, such as the Economic Community of West African States (ECOWAS), the Southern African Development Coordination Conference (SADCC) and others. Considering the importance of the regional and sub-regional cooperation and the role of IGO's in this respect, delegates requested that more external assistance from various sources be allocated for these activities. This South-South cooperation would further promote the African solidarity.
- 61. Several delegates expressed interest in the composite flour programme and some countries requested immediate. FAO assistance in its implementation. At the same time delegates stressed the importance of industrial production of indigenous convenience foods from local products.
- 62. All delegates welcomed the participation of Zimbabwe in this Conference for the first time. The delegate of Zimbabwe expressed the willingness of his country to fully participate in regional activities and to offer all possible assistance to development of food production in African countries.

- 8 -

- 63. Delegates stressed the need of training of personnel at all levels for agricultural production, with special accent on high-level professional training of planners, research workers and managers and requested FAO to establish a special programme for this purpose.
- 64. The Conference expressed its complete satisfaction with FAO activities in Africa and expressed full appreciation and gratitude to the Director-General of FAO for his continuing interest and personal involvement in the development of African agriculture.

### Other Statements

- 65. Some member countries outside the region participated in the discussion and pledged their support for the Lagos Plan of Action and its priorities, since they believed that the Plan would help African countries to forge their own paths toward greater self-reliance and a higher standard of living of their people. They felt that the LPA formed a good basis for their cooperation with African countries. There was strong support for national grain reserves, and regional and sub-regional cooperation to control pests and diseases, exchange of agricultural information and expansion of continental trade.
- 66. Support was also given to the follow-up of the WCARRD Programme of Action and its emphasis on small farmers. They further urged the greater use of the immense resources of the private sector to modernize the production and marketing of food and agricultural products. The FAO Regional Programmes for Africa were fully supported. They emphasized the important role of training to which the Conference attached top priority as the key to long-term and secure gains in agricultural development.
- 67. The representative of TFAD (International Fund for Agricultural Development), in his statement, stressed the importance of the availability of agricultural inputs and consumer goods for increased agricultural production and rural development in spite of foreign exchange constraints facing most African countries. By the end of 1982, IFAD's total commitment would reach \$1.6 billion in loans and grants for 119 projects. Out of this, Africa would benefit from 49 projects, representing 40 percent of the projects and valued at \$550 million. On-going projects would directly benefit several million families, essentially small farmers.
- 68. He said that half of IFAD's initiated projects in Africa had also attracted an additional \$ 130 million from other bilateral and multilateral funding agencies. The representative drew attention to cooperation with the FAO Investment Centre in project identification, preparation and appraisal.
- 69. The representative of the European Economic Community (EEC) stressed EEC's preoccupation with the food and agriculture situation in Africa. EEC's assistance in the food and agriculture sector included food aid, implementation of food sector plans and strategies, specific projects such as reforestation and rational use of fuelwood and food security especially in least developed countries. He referred to the EEC proposal to develop a kind of global Rural Development/Food Security Contract and outlined the elements of this type of cooperation, including the commitments of EEC and beneficiaries under the scheme.
- 70. The representative of the African Groundnut Council highlighted the economic importance of groundnuts and groundnut products as sources of food and foreign exchange for a number of African countries. Since the 1970's, the economies of their countries had been seriously hit by continuing decline in production, competition from substitutes and protectionist policies of developed countries. He noted with appreciation the inclusion in the proposed FAO Regional Programme for Africa, 1982-1986, of a project for the control of aflatoxin. He appealed to bilateral and multilateral donors to support his organization's efforts to reverse the downward trend in groundnut production and to improve the quality of the crop.

### Concluding Remarks of the Director-General

- 71. The Director-General expressed his sincere thanks for the inspired policy statements and the constructive contributions directed to the success of the Regional Conference.
- 72. He reiterated his thanks to the Government of Algeria for its generous hospitality, to the Chairman of the Conference and to the Vice-Chairmen and Rapporteur. He also thanked the Chairman, Vice-Chairmen and Officers of the Technical Committee.

- 73. Indicating his appreciation of the report of the Technical Committee, the Director-General expressed his positive reactions to the main issues and recommendations, in particular those on training, follow-up to WCARRD, energy, the World Conference on Fisheries Management and Development, soil conservation, animal production and health, and the particular strong support enjoyed by the Technical Cooperation Programme.
- 74. The problems of the African agriculture had to be reviewed in the historical context, the conditions of the member countries at the time of and since their independence, the reliance on food imports, the burdens of external debt servicing, the needs for training, the natural drawbacks of soil and climate, and the relative poverty of most countries in the Region.
- 75. The problems of agriculture, therefore, did not have any instant solutions, and reliance was not enough on either plans and strategies or on additional external assistance which, in any case, give an indication of declining.
- 76. The Director-General then indicated his thoughts on the next Programme of Work and Budget of FAO. While the increases for the last three budgets had been modest, his proposals for the next one may have to be even lower. The few major donors were increasing their pressures to limit the budget level. Arrears in contributions had reached an all time record.
- 77. In the circumstances, it would not be realistic to formulate a proposed budget level which would correspond either to the needs or to FAO's capacity to assist. A more effective utilization of scarce resources would have to be ensured. Africa however would continue to be the priority focus of FAO's action.
- 78. Despite the complexity of the problems, the challenge had to be faced with resolve. Agriculture should have priority even at the personal level of Heads of State.
- 79. For all these reasons, regional and sub-regional cooperation were vital.
- 80. In concluding, the Director-General stressed his links with Africa, paid tribute to Dr. S.C. Sar who had retired after many years of distinguished service to FAO, latterly as Assistant Director-General and Regional Representative for Africa. He was certain that member countries would accord the same confidence and support to his successor, Mr. J.A.C. Davies.

### Implementation of the FAO Priority Programme in the Region

- 81. In a brief statement, Mr. J.A.C. Davies, Assistant Director-General and Regional Representative for Africa, introduced document ARC/82/11 which dealt with the implementation of FAO Priority Programmes in the Region. Activities highlighted in the presentation included the Programme for the Control of African Animal Trypanosomiasis and other Animal Diseases which continues to receive high priority in FAO activities in the African Region. Also presented were WCARRD follow-up activities, support for Agro-based Industries, Economic Planning Assistance and the Forestry and Fisheries programmes.
- 82. Reference was also made to the FAO Special Action Programmes or schemes for the Prevention of Food Losses (PFL), Food Security Assistance and Forestry for Local Community Development. Special mention was made of a number of field programmes executed in the region, with special reference to the Technical Cooperation Programme (TCP) under which FAO has been able to respond promptly to numerous requests from member countries. Finally a brief description was given of FAO cooperation with several international, regional and subregional organizations. The Conference noted these activities with satisfaction.

### FAO Programme in the Region - 1982-83

83. Mr. J.A.C. Davies, Assistant Director-General and Regional Representative for Africa, presented document ARC/82/12 which gave an account of the FAO Programme in the region for the 1982-83 biennium, including the policy framework for its elaboration and implementation. He examined the priority areas of FAO's work for the biennium as well as medium— and long-term objectives in the implementation of programmes in such areas as Natural Resources, Crops, Livestock, Research, Rural Development, Nutrition, Food and Agricultural Information,

Planning, Fisheries and Forestry Development. He highlighted FAO activities designed to assist in the formulation, implementation and review of strategies aimed at increasing food production. Emphasis was also put on FAO supporting services in the fields of marketing, agro-based industries, agricultural research and farm management, promotion of increased investment in the agricultural sector, farmer training and agricultural education as well as Programme for the improvement of rural living conditions. The Conference noted the proposed programme of work with satisfaction.

### Activities of FAO Regional Bodies

84. Mr. J.A.C. Davies, Assistant Director-General and Regional Representative for Africa, introduced document ARC/82/13 which presented the activities, problems and possibilities of eight FAO regional bodies and Commissions operating in the Africa Region. He recalled the importance which the Council and the Conference have attached to the proper functioning of these bodies, in particular, from the viewpoint of Member States' effective participation. In this connection he informed the Conference of a review initiated by the Director-General of these bodies and commissions, in response to the relevant General Conference resolution and his own concern and as a means of establishing a solid basis for the Regional Conference's future assessment of the bodies, with the view to their eventual possible rationalization. He expressed the hope that Member States would cooperate in particular in ensuring that the review being undertaken on the instructions of the Director-General would achieve its objective of assisting them in making the relevant recommendations for their reinforcement and/or rationalization. The Conference unanimously supported the proposed review.

### Implementation of the Agricultural Part of the Lagos Plan of Action: Problems and Prospects

- 85. The Conference examined document ARC/82/2 which highlighted the significance of the Lagos Plan of Action; its objectives and recommendations relating to the food and agriculture sector, the critical constraints which hindered the achievement of its objectives and FAO's role and contribution to the implementation of the Plan. In presenting the document the Secretariat referred to supplementary FAO documents entitled "Agricultural Chapter of the Lagos Plan of Action" and "The Contribution of FAO to the Implementation of the Lagos Plan of Action Parts I and II.
- 86. The Conference noted with satisfaction the political will and commitment of the African Heads of State and Government expressed in the Lagos Plan of Action to assign top priority to food production; to carry out essential re-orientations and reforms of economic and social systems; to channel a greatly increased volume of resources to the food and agriculture sector; to formulate and implement policies that would induce higher productivity in agriculture and to set up effective institutions for the formulation and implementation of relevant programmes and projects. It however expressed deep concern at the continuing deterioration of the food situation in Africa.
- 87. The Conference <u>noted</u> the significant contribution of FAO in the implementation of the Lagos Plan of Action: These contributions include:
- (a) using every available opportunity to inform the world community of the serious implications of the food problem in Africa;
- (b) concrete steps to increase and improve its support to African countries in their efforts to reverse the declining trends of food production and supply;
- (c) devoting, in support of the implementation of the Lagos Plan of Action, up to almost 40 percent of its Regular Budget for 1982-83 biennium and of its extrabudgetary resources;
- (d) focusing the main thrust of its "Special Action Programmes" on priority areas of the Lagos Plan of Action namely prevention of food losses, food security, African animal trypanosomiasis, improved seeds, fertilizer production for food crops, livestock and fisheries;
- (e) organizing and fielding sectoral review/project identification missions to some 40 countries in the past two years in order to assist governments in translating the LPA into concrete programmes and projects valued at US\$ 1 000 million. In this regard, the Conference appreciated the efforts of FAO and expressed its concern about the lack of adequate material and financial resources to support the implementation of these project proposals.

- 88. The Conference was deeply concerned by the immense shortage of trained manpower in all areas of the Lagos Plan of Action, especially in the sector of agriculture, and considered that the removal of this critical constraint constituted the first objective in the implementation process of the Plan.
- 89. It further considered that FAO had an important role to play in the area of higher-level training, particularly in research, planning and execution of agricultural and rural development activities and programmes. The Committee fully recognized, with deep appreciation, the role played by FAO in supporting countries' self-reliance and the significant focus placed on training in all of FAO's programmes and activities in Africa, particularly in its TCP and Special Action Programmes, and also with extrabudgetary projects. It stressed that the implementation of the Lagos Plan of Action especially required the development of higher-level manpower of African professionals.
- 90. The Conference therefore <u>requested</u> the Director-General to consider according a key role to programmes for higher-level training in Africa, in formulating his proposals for the Programme of Work and Budget for 1984-85.
- 91. The Conference <u>urged</u> African Governments to review and reorient their national and inter-country training programmes in order to place priority on the manpower requirements of the Lagos Plan of Action, especially in the higher echelons of technical and professional personnel for policy-making and implementation of agricultural and rural development programmes.
- 92. The Conference acknowledged with appreciation the work of the FAO Inter-Departmental Working Group on training and requested the Director-General to make available an assessment of FAO's experience in training in Africa, for consideration at the next Regional Conference.
- 93. Fully recognizing the potential and advantages of South-South cooperation in training available within Africa, the Conference requested FAO to conduct a survey of existing agricultural training facilities in Africa and make it available to interested member countries.
- 94. The Conference emphasized the crucial importance of regional cooperation in research, food trade, disease and pest control and natural resources development (e.g. river basin development) to meet the exigencies of the Lagos Plan of Action and its food self-sufficiency objective.
- 95. The Conference recommended that governments should respect LPA priorities, taking account of them in national development plans and allocating to them national and external resources, including UNDP/IPF's to increase production and achieve food self-sufficiency. It further recommended to governments, that had not done so, to develop necessary manpower, institutions and mechanisms, to facilitate the effective and equitable use of resources allocated to the food and agriculture sector; that national policy reforms should be undertaken to do away with any present disincentives to food production especially by small farmers and that inter-governmental organizations operating in the field of food and agriculture received the political and material support adequate for their functions.
- 96. The Conference noted with concern that two years after its adoption the LPA had not been sufficiently publicized in African countries and more particularly among rural-level technicians and planners. It commended FAO for the efforts it had made in documenting and disseminating the agricultural section of this historic document and urged governments to ensure the widest national campaign to familiarize all those concerned, with the content and implications of the LPA.
- 97. The Conference also expressed its satisfaction with FAO's application of the principles of the 'new dimensions' approach to project implementation, with the involvement of national experts and institutions in project management and reiterated the hope that the Organization would not relent its efforts in this area. It was further recommended that projects be conceived in a manner that facilitated participation of farmers in all the various aspects of economic life, production, processing and marketing.

- 98. The Conference  $\frac{\text{expressed}}{\text{bilateral}}$  its appreciation for the Director-General's efforts in the mobilization of  $\frac{\text{bilateral}}{\text{bilateral}}$  and multilateral resources for the implementation of the LPA and accorded its full support to his continuing endeavours to this end.
- 99. Noting that external donors were still not allocating adequate funds for food production, the Conference strongly appealed to both bilateral and multilateral donors and private investors to redouble their support for the development of food and agriculture in Africa in conformity with the principles and priorities embodied in the LPA.
- 100. The Conference fully <u>supported</u> the actions taken and proposed by FAO to promote the food and agricultural objectives of the LPA. It <u>urged</u> UNDP and other donors to allocate the necessary financial resources for the activities proposed by FAO at the country and inter-country levels so that FAO could bring the full weight of its experiences and expertise to bear on the implementation of the LPA.

### Follow-up to the World Conference on Agrarian Reform and Rural Development: Progress Report

- 101. The Conference reviewed the detailed progress report in document ARC/82/3 on the activities undertaken by FAO, as well as the updated information provided by the Secretariat, at the country and regional levels, in response to the recommendation of the Eleventh FAO Regional Conference for Africa. FAO assistance to Member Nations included the fielding of inter-agency missions to review their agrarian reform and rural development policies, support to peoples' participation in rural development, the integration of rural women in development, the expansion of education, training and extension and strengthening access to inputs and services. Assistance was also given to the development of systems for evaluation and monitoring of rural programmes and the support given to the Centre on Integrated Rural Development for Africa (CIRDAFRICA).
- 102. The Conference expressed its full satisfaction with the progress made by FAO in the follow-up to WCARRD, reiterated its support to the WCARRD Programme of Action and commended FAO for the assistance rendered to African countries in the implementation of the Programme of Action. The Conference indicated that there was a close link between the LPA and WCARRD Programme of Action and both should be closely considered in formulating integrated national rural development policies and programmes. Both programmes emphasized the need for national policies aimed at increased agricultural production and productivity giving proper balance to the concepts of growth with equity.
- 103. The need to disseminate the Declaration of Principles and the Programme of Action of WCARRD was also mentioned. The Conference took note that FAO had translated this basic text, which is known as the "Peasants' Charter" into eight languages, and recommended that Member Governments should make every possible effort to publicize it in the context of their social and political systems in order that the peasants of each country became aware of the principles contained in it.
- 104. The Conference <u>accorded</u> high priority to access to land and its rational utilization by farmers as a means of increasing agricultural production and equitable distribution of income. It recognized that political will was necessary to formulate and implement rural development policies and programmes. Agrarian reform was mentioned as a crucial element to be considered in implementing rural development strategies.
- 105. Analysing the basic concepts to be taken into consideration when implementing the WCARRD Programme of Action, the Committee stressed peoples' participation as an important tool to involve the most disadvantaged groups in national development programmes. The Conference fully agreed that rural women played an important role in rural development and could play an even greater role if they had better access to production inputs, services and particularly training.
- 106. The Conference emphasized strongly the importance of education, training and extension to upgrade the manpower capacity of African countries. It accorded high priority to training at all levels for successful rural development and indicated that training programmes should cover all disciplines relevant to rural needs.

- 107. A number of delegates expressed concern about the increasing rural exodus, especially involving youth, to the detriment of agricultural production and social stability. The Conference felt that further analysis should be conducted by governments to assess the impact of this problem and the repercussions that it would have on the future of farming patterns in the Region. It  $\underline{\text{requested}}$  FAO to assist in such analysis and to disseminate relevant information.
- 108. The Conference also placed emphasis on improving national institutions to reach the rural poor as well as to improve national machineries for the delivery of inputs and services.
- 109. The Conference supported the efforts made by FAO to assist countries in the preparation of benchmarks and the socio-economic indicators that could be applied in the African countries. It reiterated the importance of the preparation, at the national and international levels, of a comprehensive report to be presented at the 1983 FAO Conference, assessing progress made in agrarian and rural development since 1979.
- 110. The Conference stressed the need to mobilize additional resources to support the follow-up of WCARRD, as well as the rural development activities that should be organized at the national level. It <u>called upon</u> donor countries and/or agencies to commit the necessary additional resources, either through the UN System or through direct bilateral assistance.
- lll. Considering the promising role and potential of CIRDAFRICA in rural development, the Conference <u>urged</u> Governments which had not yet adhered to or ratified the Agreement for its establishment to do so and, as members, to meet fully their financial obligations towards the Centre. Recognizing with appreciation the steady and continuing support given by FAO, the Conference further <u>urged</u> interested UN agencies, NGO's, international and bilateral donors to participate in and support the work of the Centre. It <u>appealed</u> to donors to contribute financial and material aid directly to the Centre or to selected aspects of its work programme.
- 112. The Conference <u>noted</u> the high-level missions that FAO had been organizing to assist countries in the implementation of the WCARRD Programme of Action. It stressed that these missions should be multidisciplinary and should include as many UN agencies and national experts as possible that could cover various aspects of rural development. It <u>urged</u> the collaboration of other UN agencies such as ECA, WHO, ILO and Unesco with FAO in this respect.
- 113. The Conference emphasized the need for the exchange of information and experience relating to rural development and agrarian reform processes among African countries, eventually through CIRDAFRICA, and between Africa and other regions, and requested that this type of activity should be promoted and supported.
- 114. The Conference stressed the importance of non-governmental organization being actively involved in the implementation of national policies for agrarian reform and rural development. The Conference <a href="recommended">recommended</a> that Governments support the work of NGO's, especially in promoting peoples' participation and involve them as fully as possible in implementing rural development programmes.

### New and Renewable Sources of Energy for Agriculture and Rural Development

115. In introducing document ARC/82/4 on this agenda item, the Secretariat stressed that although the agricultural sector consumed only a small proportion of total commercial energy, the assured supply of petroleum-based inputs to meet existing and increasing energy needs of food and agricultural production was vital. Consequently, energy policies to meet agricultural and rural development needs must ensure equitable access to energy at reasonable prices. The efficient use of petroleum-based inputs in agriculture and the development of new and renewable sources of energy for food production and rural development was stressed. The Conference fully agreed with the analysis of the energy issues concerning agriculture and rural development in Africa and supported the measures proposed in the document.

- 116. The Conference particularly stressed the importance of draught animal power and wood for energy as areas for immediate action since the techniques involved were already well developed and these sources of energy already played an important role in food production and rural development in the Region.
- 11.7. In discussing the importance of draught animal power, the Conference stressed the need for selecting and promoting suitable animals, together with equipment well adapted to local conditions and reflecting the socio-economic needs of small farmers. The need for suitable training was also stressed. The Conference observed that draught animal power was unsuitable for certain countries where motorized motive power may be preferable.
- 118. The Conference further stressed that fuel-wood and its derivatives would continue to be a major source of renewable energy for the Region, particularly for rural populations and the poorer sections of urban populations. It <u>underlined</u> the need for intensified programmes of production and rational use of fuel-wood particularly in areas where there were existing or imminent deficit situations. These programmes should include both woodlots and village plantations, planned, managed and exploited by rural people, as well as large-scale plantations using fast-growing and multi-purpose tree species. In addition, the programme should include schemes for improving the management of existing forests.
- 119. The Conference <u>urged</u> governments to participate fully in celebrating the World Tree Day established by the Seventh World Forestry Congress in 1972 to increase awareness of the importance of forestry resources and their potential.
- 120. The Conference stressed the importance of other new and renewable sources of energy, in particular biogas, bio-fertilizers, wind, solar and hydro-energy. It noted that various activities involving some of these sources of energy had been initiated and were in progress, including experimentation and demonstration, but recognized the need for further development and wider application and requested FAO's assistance in this respect. The Conference further stressed the need for intra-regional cooperation through TCDC and emphasized the importance of ensuring that the cost of energy systems that were introduced was reasonable in general and in particular to the small farmers.
- 121. The Conference <u>agreed</u> that the differences and similarities among countries as well as possibilities for inter-country cooperation should be taken into account in promoting new and renewable energy sources in the Region.
- 122. The Conference also emphasized the importance of the efficient use of all energy inputs particularly commercial inputs in view of the increasingly high cost of fossil fuel derived energy inputs including fertilizers and pesticides. It urged member countries to ensure that new and renewable sources of energy contributed as much as possible to meet the increasing energy needs for food production and rural development. In this respect, emphasis was placed on the need for the development of integrated national and rural energy policies, plans and systems. The Conference also suggested the development of regional raw materials for fertilizer production through inter-country cooperation.
- 123. While liquid fuel could be obtained from biomass, the Conference particularly stressed that great care should be exercised to ensure that both food and resources normally used for food production should not be diverted. In this respect some delegates referred to the great potential offered by existing forest biomass for energy production in the Region, without competition with food production.
- 124. The Conference recalled the recommendations of the 21st Session of the FAO Conference and taking into account the specific requirements of the Region within the framework of the Nairobi Programme of Action, requested FAO to:
- (a) assist both individual countries and/or collectively those countries with similar conditions in the development of long-term energy policies and plans;
- (b) support a network of national institutions to produce and disseminate an inventory of simple proven and promising technologies on new and renewable sources of energy (biogas, bio-fertilizers, wind, solar, wood energy) which could be used by rural populations. Such exchange of information could be achieved through TCDC within Africa and between the Asia and the Pacific Region and the Africa Region;

- (c) assist in intensifying programmes of reforestation, improved management of existing forests and the efficient use of wood energy;
- (d) assist in the development of suitable mechanization systems, particularly those based on draught animal power and the use of minimum tillage, but also bearing in mind the needs of countries where motorized mechanization was more appropriate;
- (e) support national activities designed to achieve the efficient use of fertilizers and integrated pest management through appropriate farm management techniques;
- (f) assist in training programmes on rural energy assessment and planning as well as on proven and promising technologies on new and renewable sources of energy.

### Report on the Preparation of the World Conference on Fisheries Management and Development

- 125. The Conference considered this item on the basis of document ARC/82/5 and of the additional information provided by the Secretariat, and by the FAO Fishery Committee for the Eastern Central Atlantic. The Conference expressed its strong support for the convening by the Director-General of the World Conference on Fisheries Management and Development, and delegates pledged the full cooperation of their countries in the preparations for, and the holding of the Conference in two phases: a technical one in October 1983 and a high-level policy one in May 1984.
- 126. The Conference considered that the Conference would be both timely and essential in view of the fundamental changes in the regime of the oceans with regard to fisheries, as embodied in the Convention of the Law of the Sea adopted on 30 April 1982. At the same time, it emphasized that the Conference should not only play an important role in the practical implementation of the new regime, but also cover the problems and prospects of inland fisheries and aquaculture. In this respect, it pointed out that the African continent comprised a very large number of land-locked states whose nationals depend largely on inland fisheries and aquaculture as sources of employment and nutrition and for this reason greater emphasis should be placed on inland fisheries and aquaculture. It also noted that the yield from inland fisheries and aquaculture in both land-locked and coastal countries could be increased significantly and thus make a substantial contribution for the production of protein-rich food.
- 127. The Conference endorsed the broad objectives of the World Fisheries Conference as outlined in document ARC/82/5. It <u>agreed</u> that major ones should include the formulation of strategies and programmes to achieve optimum utilization of fishery resources, the promotion of the self-reliance of developing countries, the transfer of appropriate technologies and, generally, the attainment of higher economic, social and nutritional benefits from rationally managed fisheries. In this connection, it stressed the need for countries of the region to participate more fully in the exploitation of fishery resources off their shores.
- 128. The Conference reviewed in some detail the items and issues which could be considered by the World Fisheries Conference. While noting that it might prove necessary to be selective, it stressed that fisheries management and development should be considered in an integrated manner from harvesting through processing and marketing to distribution, bearing in mind the possible contribution of fish and fishery products to national self-sufficiency in food and world food security.
- 129. Recognizing that the identification of subjects which should be considered on a priority basis would constitute a basis for the drawing up of an agenda for the World Fisheries Conference, the Conference agreed that the following matters would deserve particular attention:
- (a) adoption or adjustment of national policies, principles and techniques of management and development based on scientific and economic data, and development strategies to take full account of the extension of national jurisdiction over fisheries;
- (b) problems and prospects of inland fisheries and aquaculture;
- (c) improvement of the socio-economic conditions of small-scale fisheries and resolution of possible conflicts between small-scale fisheries and industrial or semi-industrial fisheries;
- (d) fishery monitoring, control and surveillance;

- (e) conditions of access to living resources of exclusive economic zones and role of joint ventures and bilateral agreements;
- (f) protection of the marine environment and control of pollution affecting fisheries;
- (g) impact of energy issues on the fisheries sector;
- (h) reduction of post-harvest losses;
- (i) establishment or improvement of internal marketing and distribution systems;
- (j) development and rationalization of trade in fish and fishery products and increased participation of developing countries in such trade;
- (k) special needs and problems of developing small island states;
- (1) promotion of cooperation among states in the same sub-region or region, in the field of research, management, harmonization of legislation, control and surveillance, particularly with respect to shared stocks; and,
- (m) harmonization of the activities of governmental and non-governmental organizations concerned with fisheries.
- 130. The Conference shared the views of the Director-General that while the World Fisheries Conference would provide a unique forum for the exchange of knowledge and experience, it should lead to practical and concrete outcomes.
- 131. The Conference <u>recommended</u> that the World Fisheries Conference should help formulate strategies for all aspects of fisheries management and development which should include integrated training programmes. It <u>recognized</u> that this would require the definition of immediate and longer-term objectives, as well as a calendar. It also <u>stressed</u> that FAO should be invited to assist in eliciting the active participation and support of bilateral and multilateral donor or financing agencies, both in the preparations for the World Fisheries Conference and in the implementation of its recommendations.
- 132. A suggestion was made that the World Fisheries Conference might provide an opportunity to display the technology used in fishery production and management, as well as to exhibit documents and publications relating to the objectives of the Conference.

### The Contribution of Soil Conservation to Increased Agricultural Productivity in Africa with Emphasis on the Problems of Shifting Cultivation

- 133. The Conference reviewed document ARC/82/6 which aimed at increasing awareness among policy-makers, planners, administrators and farmers of the possibilities and problems of shifting cultivation within the overall context of judicious land use. The document underlined the role of soil conservation and improved cultural practices as means of improving land productivity and conserving this important resource for future generations.
- 134. The Conference recognized fully the danger of destruction of productive ecosystems and loss of productive soils in the region resulting from increasing pressure on the land by rapid population growth, bushfires, etc., made this problem even more serious.
- 135. The Conference therefore <u>agreed</u> that soil conservation implied the rational use of soil resources, combining technical, economic and social measures with activities relating to the conservation and enhancement of the productivity of land. In this way soil conservation should be considered as a fundamental part of rural development and soil conservation practices should be treated as an integral part of the general process of economic and social development.
- 136. The Conference <u>stressed</u> the importance of a well established land use policy for long-term development. This policy should be based on comprehensive land use planning in accordance with land capability and national and rural development objectives. The Agro-Ecological Zones approach developed by FAO was noted with particular appreciation.

- 137. The Conference stressed the importance of reconciling productivity with soil protection and conservation. This had become particularly important in areas under shifting cultivation but also in more permanent forms of land use. Some delegates described the benefits of integrated production systems in use in their respective countries and the Committee urged further development in this field.
- 138. The Conference emphasized that in lands under cropping, sound agronomic practices should play the main role in soil conservation and related activities such as: multiple cropping, crop rotation and strip cropping. The use of organic manures and biological nitrogen fixation could be helpful in relation to productivity and conservation. Within these concerns, the Conference emphasized the need for appropriate attention to be paid to the production and utilization of organic materials where applicable and urged FAO to continue its activities in this area.
- 139. The Conference noted the activities in agro-forestry described by some delegates and emphasized their positive effects on soil productivity and conservation and their contribution to food and fuel-wood.
- 140. The Conference called for intensified activities in sand dune fixation and noted activities going on in this field in some countries. Although interesting results in dune fixation, fuel-wood production and the protection of agricultural and pasture lands had been obtained, the Conference recognized that more research and developmental work was needed.
- 141. The Conference <u>underlined</u> the primary responsibility of governments in any comprehensive programme in land improvement and conservation since land and water resources are national assets and their use, development and conservation must form part of national land use policies.
- 142. The need was <u>emphasized</u> to create awareness amongst governments, farmers and the general public of the seriousness of soil degradation and losses and of possibilities to deal with the problem effectively.
- 143. The Conference noted with appreciation on-going FAO activities on improvement of alternatives to shifting cultivation being conducted in Africa in close collaboration with national institutions. It welcomed these activities and emphasized the need for comprehensive research on prevailing and possible improved farming systems in the region, from both the productivity and the conservation points of view.
- 144. The Conference drew attention to the situation of the mangrove formations which are under strong pressure for alternative uses. The Conference emphasized that mangrove formations should be subjected to multi-purpose management taking into account their agricultural, forestry and fishery production potentials.
- 145. The Conference <u>underlined</u> the important role of forestry in soil conservation and in supporting rural development by producing essential products, such as fuelwood, fodder and timber, and in protecting arable and pasture lands.
- 146. The Conference mentioned the severe shortage of specialized staff and financial resources in land development and conservation and  $\underline{\text{urged}}$  countries and FAO to intensify training at all levels in this field.
- 147. The Conference <u>noted</u> that legislation on soil conservation, forestry and related fields as well as the <u>institutional</u> facilities were available in some countries but inadequate in many cases and should be adjusted and strengthened in order to implement adequately current policies and meet present and future requirements.
- 148. The Conference emphasized the urgent need for comprehensive programmes in soil conservation and related fields at the country level as a matter of priority. It recommended that rural populations be closely involved in the planning and execution of all processes relating to soil conservation and improved soil management.
- 149. The Conference recognized (a) that the conservation of the renewable natural resources is a pre-requisite for development and that conservation of soils and water is vital for ensuring the general well-being of the community; (b) that soil degradation and

erosion had already disastrous consequences on food production and the environment in some parts of Africa and (c) that increasing pressure on areas under shifting and permanent cultivation had led to additional severe soil losses.

- 150. The Conference therefore recommended that governments accord political and technical priority to the immediate development and implementation of integrated and permanent programmes in soil conservation and improvement of shifting cultivation and permanent cultivation aimed at obtaining a sustained increase in food production. Such programmes should include action at national, watershed and farm levels in order to:
  - create awareness amongst administrators, farmers and the general public of the dangers of soil erosion for the community and of possibilities to cope with the problem;
  - provide social and economic conditions and organizational facilities for a successful soil conservation programme;
  - develop and implement appropriate systems to combat soil degradation and farming systems for the stabilization and improvement of areas under shifting cultivation;
  - train farmers and technicians in the use of soil conservation methods;
  - give priority to soil conservation programmes in the assignment of public funds and in providing incentives to farmers for soil conservation measures;
  - make soil conservation an integral part of national development plans and rural development policies.
- 151. The Conference further recommended that FAO attach high priority to programmes and activities in soil conservation and related fields; continue its assistance and strengthen it as resources permit. This assistance in the region should inter alia include the following:
  - formulating a soil conservation policy in countries which so requested, and preparing and launching concrete projects;
  - the transfer of knowledge and techniques and the exchange of experience among countries;
  - training within countries and at international level in all aspects of the conservation of renewable natural resources;
  - stimulating general awareness on the dangers of soil erosion and on possibilities to cope with them;
  - strengthening or establishing the institutional implementation of a soil conservation programme;
  - development of legislation on soil conservation.

### Composite Flours: Their Potential in Overcoming Food Shortages

- 152. In considering document ARC/82/7, the Conference noted the limited options available to developing countries in reducing their imports of wheat and other cereals. The promotion of traditional staple foods through industrial processing and the use of composite flours were among these. However, now that the technological problems regarding the production of composite flours had been overcome, the concrete policy elements involved need to be considered and reviewed carefully by the governments interested in launching national programmes. The production and marketing of local staple foods and composite flour products required an integrated policy framework.
- 153. The Conference expressed its appreciation of the analytical document and complimented the Director-General on the work done by the Organization over many years in developing a composite flour production programme. The Conference urged that FAO continue the programme with particular attention to technologies facilitating the use of traditional forms of food in the households of the growing urban populations of the Region.

- 154. The Conference stressed that programmes intended for reducing cereal imports and promoting local products as emphasized in the Lagos Plan of Action, should take into consideration local agricultural as well as the food consumption patterns of the rural and urban populations.
- 155. The Conference underlined the importance of, and the possibilities offered by composite flours for the development of local food production by stimulating the consumption of local foods. The Conference felt that priority should be given to promoting the improved processing of local traditional staple foods, including infant foods. This would offer the most effective way of competing with imported foods that may attract the urban consumer.
- 156. The Conference recommended that priority be given to improving methods of preparing, processing, preservation and packaging of local staple foods, and that Food Technology Research Centres in Africa be reinforced for this purpose. In order to avoid dependence on imported processing equipment, facilities for the local design and construction of appropriate mechanical equipment should be considered.
- 157. The Conference nevertheless recognized that a composite flours programme was relevant to a number of countries and invited FAO to assist them in their efforts.
- 158. The Conference recognized the critical issues involved in implementing a national policy deliberately aimed at introducing a composite flours programme. The Conference recommended that FAO should pay special attention to the socio-economic, institutional and agronomic constraints in launching such programmes in African countries.
- 159. In order to encourage local cereal production, the Conference  $\frac{\text{recommended}}{\text{recommended}}$  coordination between African countries in the development and implementation of legislation and strategies on cereal imports.

### Strategies for Animal Health in Africa

- 160. The Conference, in reviewing document ARC/82/8, expressed its appreciation of the presentation made by the Secretariat on the strategies for major animal health issues in Africa such as the control of African animal trypanosomiasis, the eradication of rinderpest, the control of ticks and tick-borne diseases, strengthening of veterinary education and training at professional and sub-professional levels, and strengthening of veterinary laboratory services. The Conference fully supported the FAO Action Programmes contained in the document.
- 161. The representative of OAU/IBAR informed the Committee of the close collaboration between FAO and OAU/IBAR, and underlined the importance of the proposed Pan African rinderpest eradication campaign and its follow-up programme. He proposed the establishment of a "Special Fund" for the necessary follow-up action, pooling contributions from the participating governments and other donors.
- 162. The Conference endorsed the recommendations made by the Joint FAO/OAU/OIE Meeting on Rinderpest Eradication in Africa, which was held in November 1981 in Nairobi. It recommended that the Director-General of FAO take all necessary steps, in collaboration with OAU and OIE, to enable the immediate implementation of the Eradication Campaign and to assist in the identification of additional donors and the mobilization of funds to support the Campaign and its follow-up. The Conference requested all potential donors to support fully the campaign and recommended that African governments give high priority to the implementation of the Campaign and its follow-up to ensure its success.
- 163. Regarding the Programme for the control of African Animal Trypanosomiasis and Related Development, the Conference endorsed in general the action programme recommended by the Second Session of the Commission on African Animal Trypanosomiasis. Some delegates urged that trypanotolerant cattle supply centres be developed as soon as possible. Some delegates expressed the need for assistance through the FAO-sponsored Preparatory Assistance Missions to Governments (PAGs). The Conference requested FAO to assist in the multiplication and distribution of trypanotolerant breeds.
- 164. The Conference agreed that the control of ticks and tick-borne diseases, in particular East Coast Fever, are of economic importance to the many countries in the region, and requested the support of FAO for the establishment of four reference centres for training and research on the control of ticks and tick-borne diseases.

- 165. Regarding the strengthening of veterinary manpower in the region, the Conference suggested that a meeting be held on veterinary education and training in order to identify the needs for veterinary schools and training institutions and to strengthen regional cooperation and coordination in veterinary manpower development. The Conference placed emphasis on rehabilitation of available facilities, expansion of veterinary schools in Africa, and the training of veterinary and para-veterinary staff.
- 166. The Conference <u>noted</u> the need for a survey of both diagnostic laboratories and vaccine production laboratories. The Conference drew attention to the need to establish regional or sub-regional reference laboratories with due consideration of geographical distribution. The Conference considered that infectious diseases of farm animals such as rinderpest, contagious bovine pleuropneumonia, foot-and-mouth disease, African swine fever, dermatophilosis (streptothricosis), Rift Valley fever, Newcastle disease and brucellosis were of importance in the region and required regional or sub-regional control efforts with the services of international reference laboratories.
- 167. The Conference <u>underlined</u> that animal health is an important segment of animal production systems and <u>agreed</u> that a comprehensive integrated approach is needed for efficient animal production.

### Development and Operation of Regional Programmes and Projects

- 168. The Conference considered document ARC/82/9 which outlined the present situation of regional programmes and projects, the procedure followed for the preparation of the 1982-86 regional programme submitted to the UNDP meeting with OAU, ECA and UN Executing Agencies in April 1981; the reasons for developing regional and subregional cooperation; the low level of financing provided by UNDP; the need to seek other sources of finance and the political and material support that governments should give to existing inter-governmental organizations.
- 169. The Conference fully <u>supported</u> the medium-term programme for inter-country projects proposed by FAO which were considered a priority to achieve the objectives of food self-sufficiency in the region and <u>underlined</u> the importance of these programmes in developing cooperation between countries.
- 170. The Conference expressed its concern over the inadequacy of UNDP resources earmarked for the food and agriculture sector in the Region for the period 1982-86, and requested that every effort should be made at the level of governments contributing to UNDP to remedy this situation. In this connection, the Conference particularly expressed its appreciation to the Director-General of FAO for the resources being channelled for the benefit of Africa from the Regular Budget of FAO, especially its TCP, and for the extra-budgetary resources he mobilized.
- 171. Bearing in mind the importance of TCP, the Conference emphasized that its resources should be increased, and requested the Director-General of FAO to take this into account when formulating his draft Programme of Work and Budget for the next biennium.
- 172. The Conference noted with appreciation the assistance provided by funding agencies within the UN System as well as by other donors, to institutions, regional and sub-regional programmes and projects. It <u>appealed</u> to these donors, particularly the African Development Bank, to increase their level of support in order to help the region achieve self-sufficiency in food.
- 173. The Conference <u>appealed</u> to governments of African countries to give all their political and material support to the inter-governmental organizations they had created and to take all appropriate measures to enhance the ability of these organizations to perform the tasks allotted to them.

### Representation of the Region on the CGIAR

174. The Conference considered document ARC/82/10 relating to representation of the Region on the CGIAR (Consultative Group on International Agricultural Research) and noted with appreciation the information given by the Secretariat on recent developments in national and international agricultural research of interest to Africa.

- The Conference reaffirmed the criteria for selection and the responsibilities of member countries elected to represent the Region on the CGIAR. It endorsed the request of the Director-General for regular attendance to CGIAR meetings by high-level officers well versed in the agricultural research needs and programmes of the Region. The Conference approved the proposal of the Director-General that the term of office of selected Regional Representatives should be a minimum of four years with the possibility of a two-year extension for one of the representatives in order to allow some overlap between new and outgoing representatives.
- The Conference expressed its thanks to Kenya and Senegal for effectively representing the Region in the last four years. It agreed to the extension of Senegal for two more years and elected Tanzania to replace Kenya on the CGIAR.
- It requested FAO to facilitate the work of the regional representatives through assistance in the provision of information on regional and sub-regional research priorities from time to time.

### CONCLUDING ITEMS

### Date and Place of the Thirteenth FAO Regional Conference for Africa

- The delegate of the Republic of Zimbabwe extended his Government's invitation to host the Thirteenth FAO Regional Conference for Africa and expressed the hope that the invitation would be accepted by the Conference.
- 179. The Conference accepted the invitation of the Republic of Zimbabwe by acclamation. The Director-General thanked the delegate of Zimbabwe for the kind invitation and expressed the hope that final negotiations with the Government of Zimbabwe could be completed as soon as possible.

### Consideration and Adoption of Reports

The Conference unanimously adopted both the report of the Technical Committee and its own Summary report.

### - Resolutions

The Committee considered and adopted the following resolutions on:

- (i) Food Security in the Sahel; (ii) Technical Cooperation Programme; (iii) Regional Cooperation and (iv) Manpower Development and Training.

### RESOLUTION 1/82

### Food Security in the Sahel

### The Conference

Recalling Resolution 4/80 of the Eleventh Regional Conference at Lomé on drought problems in Africa and their effects on food self-sufficiency,

Considering the inadequacy and the bad distribution of rainfall in some countries of Africa and particularly of the Sahel during the 1982/83 rainy season,

Draws the attention of the international community to the dangers such a shortage of rainfall represents for populations and livestock,

- Requests the Director-General of FAO to take all necessary steps, in unison with donor countries, to mobilize on a most urgent basis, the necessary food aid as a stop-gap measure, for the human population and cattle,
- Thanks the Director-General of FAO for the study carried out on the establishment 2. of food security stocks in CILSS countries, which has already been approved by the CILSS Council of Ministers, and invites him to continue to give high priority to this project in view of its contribution to the improvement of food security in the Sahel.

### RESOLUTION 2/82

### The Technical Cooperation Programme

### The Conference

Recalling with appreciation that with the establishment of the Technical Cooperation Programme (TCP), the Organization had striven to fulfil its constitutional mandate of providing technical assistance to its member countries, on request;

Considering that the financial base of the TCP on the Regular Budget of the Organization provided it with the dual and essential characteristics of some insulation from the vagaries of extra-budgetary resources, as well as the ability to complement and enhance their effective utilization for agricultural development;

<u>Convinced</u> of the proven ability of the Organization, through the TCP, to provide member countries of the Region with short-term assistance which, despite its modest scale, was well-linked to their policies, strategies, programmes and structures;

Recognizing the promptness and effectiveness of TCP assistance;

<u>Further recognizing</u> the role of the TCP in developing economic and technical collaboration among countries in the region, particularly through the increased use of experts and national institutions in the region;

- 1. <u>Congratulates</u> the Director-General of FAO for his initiative in creating the TCP;
- Expresses its appreciation for the measures taken for its effective operation, including those for the rapid approval and implementation of projects;
- 3. Emphasizes the conviction of recipients of TCP assistance of a significant and growing margin between the resources available and their needs;
- 4. <u>Stresses</u> the basic principle that the needs of developing countries in any one region should be met without detriment to the interests of any other region;
- Declares that the resources of the TCP should be progressively increased;
- 6. Requests the Director-General to consider doing so, when formulating his Programme of Work and Budget for 1984-85.

### RESOLUTION 3/82

### Regional Cooperation

### The Conference

Recognizing with appreciation the priority accorded to Africa by the Director-General of FAO, from the Regular Budget of the Organization as well as the extra-budgetary resources mobilized by him;

Considering the requirements for technical cooperation and funding for agricultural development programmes to achieve the objectives of the Lagos Plan of Action regarding agriculture:

Noting the declining triend of resources for development assistance, from both multilateral and bilateral programmes;

Concerned about the fact that Africa is yet to have enough technical and economic cooperation at the regional and sub-regional levels in the production of some of the vital inputs and technology in effecting the required increases in food and agricultural production;

Further concerned by the growing constraints which the present world economic factors largely outside their control - such as inflation, recession, high interest rates, unfavourable terms of trade and increasing protectionism impose on the development of member countries in the region;

- 1. Reaffirms the importance of intra-African economic and technical cooperation;
- 2. Endorses with satisfaction the African inter-country programmes of the Organization which constitute an important contribution to achieving the objectives of food and agricultural self-sufficiency in the region;
- 3. Compliments the Director-General of FAO on the effective implementation of the policy of decentralization, based on the enhanced role of the Regional Officers and FAO Representatives in countries;
- 4. <u>Stresses</u> the important benefits shared by member countries in the region, through the activities carried out by the FAO Regional Office for Africa;
- Invites the Director-General of FAO to consider ways and means of strengthening the Organization's presence and activities in the region, particularly through its Regional Office, with a view to increasing and fostering technical and economic cooperation between Member Nations of the region, when formulating his proposals for the Programme of Work and Budget for 1984-85.

### RESOLUTION 4/82

### Manpower Development and Training

### The Conference

Considering the immense shortage of trained manpower for the implementation of all areas of the Lagos Plan of Action, especially in the sector of agriculture;

Realizing that the removal of this critical constraint constituted an essential objective in the implementation process of the Plan;

Noting that FAO had an important role to play in the area of higher-level training, particularly in research, planning and execution of agricultural and rural development activities and programmes;

Recognizing the potential and advantages of the South-South cooperation in training facilities available within Africa;

Appreciating the role played by FAO in supporting countries' self-reliance and the significant focus placed on training in all FAO's programmes and activities in Africa, particularly in its TCP, Special Action Programmes and extra-budgetary projects;

- 1. Requests the Director-General to accord a key-role to programmes for middle, professional and higher-level training in Africa, in formulating his proposals for the Programme of Work and Budget for 1984-85;
- 2. Urges African Governments to review and reorient their national and inter-country training programmes in order to place priority on the manpower requirements of the LPA, especially in the higher echelons of technical and professional personnel for policy-making and implementation of agricultural and rural development programmes;
- Further requests the Director-General of FAO to make available an assessment of FAO's experience in training in Africa including a survey of existing training facilities for consideration at the next Regional Conference.

### Closure of the Conference

- 181. In his closing statement, Mr. J.A.C. Davies, Assistant Director-General and Regional Representative for Africa, reminded the Conference of the earlier response of the Director-General to the various points raised during the debate on the food and agricultural situation in the Region. He said that FAO had taken the fullest account of the different problems and, above all, the determination of the Governments to better the conditions of their people as expressed by delegates. In the name of the Director-General he reconfirmed that FAO would do all in its power to assist Member Nations in finding solutions to the agricultural and rural development problems facing them.
- 182. In his closing address the Chairman said that the solution of the problems raised during the meeting required first and foremost concerted efforts at national and regional levels but he also stressed the necessity of assistance from bilateral and multilateral donors. In this connection, he commended FAO's unique contribution. In conclusion, he expressed his gratitude to all participants of the Conference.
- 183. On behalf of delegates, the delegate of the Congo expressed his gratitude to the Government and People of the Democratic Republic of Algeria for hosting the Conference a second time; to the Chairman of the Conference and his bureau for the efficient conduct of the meeting and to the Government of the Republic of Zimbabwe for offering to host the next FAO Regional Conference for Africa.
- 184. The Twelfth Session of the FAO Regional Conference for Africa was then declared closed.

### AGENDA

### Technical Committee

(22 - 26 September 1982)

#### I. INTRODUCTORY ITEMS

- 1. Opening of the Technical Committee
- 2. Election of Chairman, Vice-Chairmen and Rapporteur
- 3. Adoption of the Agenda

#### TT. SELECTED ISSUES OF AGRICULTURAL AND RURAL DEVELOPMENT

- Implementation of the Agricultural Part of the Lagos Plan of Action: Problems and Prospects
- Follow-up to World Conference on Agrarian Reform and Rural Development: Progress Report
- 3. New and Renewable Sources of Energy for Agriculture and Rural Development
- 4. Report on the Preparation of the World Conference on Fisheries Management and Development
- The Contribution of Soil Conservation to Increased Agricultural Production in Africa with Emphasis on the Problems of Shifting Cultivation
- 6. Composite Flours Their Potential in Overcoming Food Shortages
- 7. Strategies for Animal Health in Africa
- 8. Development and Operation of Regional Programmes and Projects
- 9. Representation of the Region on the CGIAR

#### ADOPTION OF THE REPORT OF THE TECHNICAL COMMITTEE TTT.

### Plenary Session

(29 September - 2 October 1982)

#### IV. INTRODUCTORY ITEMS

- 1. Opening of the Conference
- 2. Election of Chairman, Vice-Chairmen and Rapporteur
- 3. Adoption of the Agenda and Timetable

#### V. SITUATION AND PROSPECTS OF FOOD AND AGRICULTURE IN THE AFRICAN REGION

- 1. Statement by the Director-General of FAO
- 2. Statement by the Secretary-General of the OAU
- 3. Statement by the Executive Secretary of the Economic Commission for Africa
- 4. Statement by the Executive Director of the World Food Programme

#### GENERAL DEBATE ON THE SITUATION AND PROSPECTS OF FOOD AND VI. AGRICULTURE IN AFRICA INCLUDING COUNTRY STATEMENTS

Country Statements and General Debate on the Food and Agricultural Situation in Africa

#### FAO PRIORITY PROGRAMME IN THE REGION VII.

- Implementation of the FAO Priority Programme in the Region 1.
- 2. FAO Programme in the Region
- 3. Activities of FAO Regional Bodies

### VIII. CONCLUDING ITEMS

- Any other matters
   Date and Place of the Thirteenth FAO Regional Conference for Africa
- 3. Consideration of the Report of the Technical Committee
- 4. Adoption of the Summary Report
- 5. Closure of the Conference

### LIST OF PARTICIPANTS

### LISTE DES PARTICIPANTS

OFFICERS OF THE CONFERENCE BUREAU DE LA CONFERENCE

Chairman Président

Selim SAADI (Algérie)

First Vice-Chairman Premier Vice-Président

Enock SIMELANE (Swaziland)

Second Vice-Chairman Deuxième Vice-Président

Usman SANI (Nigeria)

Third Vice-Chairman Troisième Vice-Président

Anastase NTEZIRYAYO (Rwanda)

Rapporteur

Ngongi NAMANGA (Cameroun)

OFFICERS OF THE TECHNICAL COMMITTEE BUREAU DU COMMITE TECHNIQUE

Chairman Président

Hadj-Ahmed BENCHEHIDA (Algérie)

First Vice-Chairman Premier Vice-Président

R.B. RYANGA (Kenya)

Second Vice-Chairman Deuxième Vice-Président

L. LAPEBY (Gabon)

Rapporteur

B.E. PHIRI (Zambia)

Alger

# MEMBER NATIONS IN THE REGION

## ETATS MEMBRES DE LA REGION

ALGERIA - ALGERIE

Délégué

Sélim SAADI Alger

Ministre de l'Agriculture

Suppléants

Mohamed ROUIGHI Alger

Secrétaire d'Etat aux forêts et de la mise en valeur des terrains Ministère de l'agriculture et de la révolution agraire Alger

Bouzid HAMMICHE Secrétaire général

Ministère de l'agriculture et de

la révolution agraire

Ahmed BENFREHA Alger

Secrétaire d'Etat à la Pêche et aux Transports Maritimes Alger

Bachir CHENNI Alger

Conseiller technique Chef du Protocole Ministère de l'agriculture et de la révolution agraire

Hadj-Ahmed BENCHEHIDA Alger Directeur de la coopération et des échanges Ministère de l'agriculture et de la révolution agraire

Nourredine KADRA Alger Directeur général production végétale Ministère de l'agriculture et de la révolution agraire

Abdelhamid SOUKHEHAL Alger Directeur général production animale Ministère de l'agriculture et de la révolution agraire

Boualem BRAHIMI Alger Directeur général production, études et planification Ministère de l'agriculture et de la révolution agraire

Rabah BOUSSELOUB Alger Service Protocole Ministère de l'agriculture et de la révolution agraire

LOUHIBI Alger Président Directeur général le l'Office algérien interprofessionnel céréales - Ministère de l'agriculture et de la révolution agraire

Mohamed Salem HAROUN Alger Directeur Secrétariat d'Etat aux forêts et de La mise en valeur des terres Lamri ZERAIA Alger Secrétariat d'Etat aux forêts et de la mise en valeur des terres

Nadjib TEKFA .Alger Directeur production animale Ministère de l'agriculture et de la révolution agraire

Abdelkader HEZIL Alger Sous-Directeur relations internationales Ministère de l'agriculture et de la révolution agraire

Djaffar ALLOUM Alger Directeur général Institut national arboriculture fruitière Ministère de l'agriculture et de la révolution agraire

Yamina DEROUICHE Alger Secrétaire d'Etat aux forêts et de la mise en valeur des terres

Mostéfa SOUISSI Alger
Directeur général
Institut développement culture industrielle
Ministère de l'agriculture et de la
révolution agraire

Lounès HACHEMI Alge
Directeur général
Institut développement grande culture
Ministère de l'agriculture et de la
révolution agraire

Boualem ESSEMMIANI Alger Directeur général adjoint Office algérien interprofessionnel céréales - Ministère de l'agriculture et de la révolution agraire

Bachir KADIK Alger Directeur Secrétariat d'Etat aux forêts et de la mise en valeur des terres

Djaffar MESSAOUD Alger Sous-Directeur Secrétariat d'Etat aux pêches et aux transports maritimes

Hacène NADIR Alger Chef Département Secrétariat d'Etat aux pêches et aux transports maritimes

Almed DJOGHLAF Alger Ministère des affaires étrangères

Abdelaziz LAHTOUEL Ministère des affaires étrangères

ALGERIA - ALGERIE (cont'd - suite)		Mohamed Salah KHOURI Ministère de l'enseignement et la recherche scientifique	Alger
Suppleants Mohamed DJAREF TAHAR	Alger	et la recherche sciențiiique	
Union nationale des paysans algér		M. KHEIDRI Ministère du Commerce	Alger
Belhadid YAHIA	Alger		
Union nationale des paysans algér	iens	Salah DOUMANDJI Ministère de l'enseignement	Alger
Abdelkader ENAIMI Union nationale des paysans	Alger	et de la recherche scientifique	
algériens		Boumaza DEKKICHE	Alger
D. ZAIBECK	Alger	Ministère de l'enseignement et de la recherche scientifique	
Ministère de l'éducation national			41
et de l'école fondamentale		Hocine KOUACHE Ministère de l'enseignement et	Alger
M. CHIBANI	Alger	de la recherche scientifique	
Ministère de l'éducation national	e		
et de l'école fondamentale		M. CHAKABA	Alger
Mohand BENAMARA	Alger	Ministère de l'enseignement et de la recherche scientifique	
Protocole Ministère de l'agriculture et de	1.2	A. HALITIM	Alger
révolution agraire	7.0	Ministère de l'enseignement et	Arger
		de la recherche scientifique	
Conseillers R. OUALI	Alger	Mohammed TOUNSI	Alger
Secrétariat d'Etat au commerce ex		Ministère des Industries Légères	urger
н. кеммоисне	Alger	K. LASNAMI	Alger
Secrétariat d'Etat au commerce ex	97	Directeur général	
		Institut Développement élevage éq	
H. DJEBRANE Ministère de l'Information	Alger	Ministère de l'agriculture et de l révolution agraire	la
Slimane BEDRANI Organisme national de la recherch scientifique	Alger e	Ahmed DJABRI Directeur de l'Université	Alger
1		Mohamed AOUFI	Alger
Abdelhamid BOUZIDI Front de libération nationale	Alger	Secrétaire général de l'Union nationale des paysans algériens	
Mouloud SLOUGHI	Alger	Akli AIT YAHIA	Alger
Front de libération nationale		Directeur général	()
Abdelhamid CHORFA	Alger	ONALAIT	
Front de libération nationale		SABRI	Alger
		Directeur	
Mustapha ABDERRAHIM Présidence	Alger	Université d'Alger	
		Bourhan Eddine KAHLI	Alger
Saad DJAICH	Alger	Directeur général	
Présidence		ONAPSA	
Abdellah CHAABANE	Alger	Hocine BOU-BEKKER	Alger
Ministère de l'intérieur		Conseiller Cabinet	
A. BOUSAHBA	Alger	Ministère de l'agriculture et de	
Ministère de la planification et	Alger	la révolution agraire	
de l'aménagement du territoire		Mohamed BENFRID	Alger
,		Chef Département économie rurale	-
AIT YOUNES Ministère du Commerce	Alger	INA	•
		Mohamed ABDELAZIZ	Alger
Abdelazis ZERHOUNI	Alger	Secrétaire général de la CNRA	-
Conseiller technique Secrétariat d'Etat aux forêts		Commission nationale de la Révolut	ion
et la mise en valeur des terres		Larbi BENHOUHOU	Alger
		Directeur technique	.,
	À	ENEDER	

Alger

# ALGERIA - ALGERIE (cont'd - suite)

Conseillers

Toufik BOUDJAKDJI Alger Conseiller technique Ministère de l'agriculture et

de la révolution agraire Messaoud METOURI

Directeur ONAFEX

Office national des foires et expositions

Brahim DOUAOURI Alger Directeur général Office national de commercialisation dee wine

Mohamed LARBI Alger Directeur général Ministère de l'agriculture et de la révolution agraire

Boubekeur YAICI Alger Sous-Directeur

Ministère de l'agriculture et de la révolution agraire

Amar ABDELATIF Alger Directeur Ministère de l'agriculture et de la révolution agraire

Fayçal FENARDJI Alger Directeur général IDPS - Institut Développement

Petits élevages Zouaoui REGGAM

Alger Conseiller Cabinet Ministère de l'agriculture et de la révolution agraire

# ANGOLA

Délégué

Julio Artur DE MORAIS Luanda Vice-Ministre de l'agriculture

Suppléants

Telmo DE ALMEIDA Rome Ambassadeur extraordinaire et plénipotentiaire et Représentant permanent de la République populaire d'Angola auprès de la FAO

Rome B.N. SEQUEIRA Premier Secrétaire de l'Ambassade Représentant permanent adjoint auprès de la FAO

Alger Joao SARAIVA DE CARBALHO Ambassadeur de la République populaire d'Angola en Algérie

Mme M.L. ANTONIO CARVALHO Luanda Secrétaire du Ministre de l'Agriculture

Pedro KANGA Luanda Ministère de l'Agriculture

Rolando NETO Luanda Secrétariat d'Etat à la coopération Chef du Département des organisations internationales

S. MAKIADI LOPES Luanda Directeur du Bureau de coopération internationale Ministère des pêches

José A. BRANCO REIS Luanda Chef du Département phytosanitaire Ministère de l'agriculture

#### BENIN

Délégué

Tadjou BELLO Porto Novo Directeur des études et de la planification Ministère du développement rural

Suppléant Abdoulaye MAMA DJIMA Cotonou Directeur des études et de la planification Ministère des Fermes d'Etat, de l'élevage et de la pêche

#### BOTSWANA

Delegate Gaborone G.U.S. MATLHABAPHIRI

Assistant Minister of Agriculture

Alternates

K.S. BINGANA Gaborone Deputy Permanent Secretary Ministry of Agriculture

Gaborone Ambrose MASALILA Coordinator for Rural Development Ministry of Agriculture

# BURUNDI

Délégué

Bujumbura Joseph BUDARARA Directeur général de l'agriculture

Suppléant

Pierre NKUNDWA Alger Premier Conseiller Ambassade du Burundi

## CAMEROON - CAMEROUN

Délégué

Yaoundé Félix Tonye MBOG Ministre de l'agriculture

Suppléants Yaoundé M. MOUKIA

Directeur des pêches Ministère de l'élevage, pêches et des industries animales

Yaoundé Maxiale MAHI

Directeur de l'agriculture Rome Ngongi NAMANGA

Conseiller agricole Ambassade du Cameroun CAPE VERDE - CAP-VERT

Délégué

Praia Joao PEREIRA SILVA

Ministre du développement rural

Suppléants

Antonio RODRIGUES PIRES

Ambassadeur et Représentant permanent

du Cap-Vert auprès de la FAO

Jorge Miranda ALFAMA

Praia

Rome

Rome

Inspecteur général

Ministère du développement rural

CENTRAL AFRICAN REPUBLIC -REPUBLIQUE CENTRAFRICAINE

Délégué

Pierre GBIANZA Bangui

Secrétaire général de l'agriculture

Ministère de l'agriculture et de l'élevage

Suppleant

Jean Marie YOLLOT

Ambassadeur de la République

centrafricaine auprès de la FAO

CHAD - TCHAD

Délégué

Ali DJALBORD DIARD N'Djamena

Commissaire à l'agriculture et à l'élevage

Suppléant

Kasser BADAOUI

N'Djamena

Conseiller au Commissariat à

l'agriculture et à l'élevage

B.M. DABOULAYE N'Djamena

Directeur des eaux, forêts et faune

Adjoint

N'Djamena

O. RAMADAN

Directeur de l'élevage

COMOROS - COMORES

Délégué

Mohamed Chaher Ben Said MASSONDE Moroni

Ministre de la production agricole,

de l'industrie et de l'artisanat

Suppléant

Ahmed DJABIR

Moroni

Directeur général de la production agricole

CONGO

Délégué

Joseph TCHICAYA

Rome

Ambassadeur et représentant

permanent de la République populaire

du Congo auprès de la FAO

Conseillers

Jean Pierre MADEKE

Brazzaville

Conseiller du Premier Ministre

Guy Georges N'BACKA

Brazzaville

Directeur de l'agriculture

Albert NKOUKA

Brazzaville

Directeur de l'élevage

Rigobert EBONDZO

Brazzaville

Directeur des eaux et forêts

ETHIOPIA - ETHIOPIE

Delegate

Goremew DEBELE

Addis Ababa

Minister of Agriculture

Alternate

Colonel Ijigu GETAHUN Addis Ababa

Head Foreign Economic Relations Office

Ministry of Agriculture

Advisers

Wolde Giorgis ASSEFA

Addis Ababa

Head Animal Resources Development Department

Ministry of Agriculture

Addis Ababa John ASFAW

Expert, Central Planning

Supreme Council

Addis Ababa Ayela MULUGETA

General Manager Forestry and Wildlife

Conservation

Development Authority

GABON

Délégué

Augustin BOUSSAMBA

Libreville

Secrétaire d'Etat auprès du Ministre de l'Agriculture,

de l'élevage et

du développement rural

Suppléants

Louis LAPEBY

Libreville

Inspecteur général de l'agriculture

Faustin LEGAULT Directeur du Reboisement Libreville

Paulin OBIANG NDONG Directeur de l'élevage et des

Libreville

industries animales

Boniface MBOLO-OTONGO

Alger

Conseiller Ambassade de Gabon

Joseph GNAMA Libreville

Chef de Cabinet du Secrétaire d'Etat auprès du Ministère de l'agriculture, de l'élevage et du développement rural

Alexandre NDOMBI-D'OTALA Libreville

Directeur des pêches artisanales et

de la pisciculture

GAMBIA - GAMBIE Delegate Saihou SABALLY Banjul Minister of Agriculture Alternate Alieu M.B. JAGNE Banjul Permanent Secretary Ministry of Agriculture GHANA Delegate Prof. Eugene BORTEI-DOKU Accra Secretary for Agriculture Alternates Horatio MENDS Rome Minister Counsellor (Agriculture) Permanent Representative of Ghana to FAO Victor MENSAH Algiers Chargé d'Affaires a.i. Embassy of Ghana E. OPOKU-ADAI Algiers Commercial Counsellor Embassy of Ghana Adviser Stephen Anderson ANGOY Rome GUINEA - GUINEE Délégué Conakry Elhadj Toumany SANGARE Ministre de l'agriculture, des eaux et forêts et conditionnement Suppléants Sékou Mohamed CAMARA Rome Conseiller Représentant permanent adjoint de la Guinée auprès de la FAO Bernard KOUNDIANO Conakry Directeur général de l'agriculture Thiana DIALLO Conakry Directeur général FAPA Doumbouya FAMAM Alger Chargé d'Affaires Ambassade de Guinée Alger Namankoumba KOUYATE Attaché culturel Ambassade de Guinée GUINEA BISSAU - GUINEE-BISSAU Délégué Paulo CORREIA Bissan Ministre du développement rural Suppléants

Jorge de OLIVEIRA

Directeur du Programme d'extension rurale

Ministère du développement rural

Bissau

Sadjo BAIO Bissau Ingénieur agronome Responsable du développement rural Emiliano Gomes d'ALMEIDA Alger Chargé d'Affaires a.i. Ambassade de Guinée\_Bissau Jorge SANGA Alger Chargé d'Affaires a.i. Ambassade de Guinée-Bissau IVORY COAST - COTE-D'IVOIRE Délégué Souleymane SAKO Rome Ambassadeur et Représentant permanent de la Côte-d'Ivoire auprès de la FAO Suppléants Issouf KONE Alger Ambassadeur de la Côte-d'Ivoire Edouard KASSI Abidjan Représentant de la Direction des statistiques Ministère de l'agriculture Kouandi ANGBA Abidjan Sous-Directeur de la production vivrière Secrétariat d'Etat à l'agriculture Okoman GAUDENS Abidjan Sous-Directeur de la coordination administrative et de la coopération internationale Ministère de l'agriculture Alger Jean-Claude KALOU-DJE Premier Conseiller Ambassade de Côte-d'Ivoire KENYA Delegate Abdi Ali HIRSI Nairobi Assistant Minister for Agriculture Alternate Reuben E. RYANGA Permanent Representative of Kenya to FAO Advisers Jeremiah O. ONYANGO Nairobi Under Secretary Ministry of Agriculture Peter N. KAMANDE Nairobi Assistant Director of Fisheries Ministry of Tourism and Wildlife Nairobi Ms. Floice S.A. ADOYO Assistant Secretary Ministry of Livestock Development

#### LESOTHO MAURITIUS - MAURICE Delegate Delegate V.M. MAKHELE Port Louis Maseru M.F. MOSAHEB Principal Agricultural Officer Minister of Cooperatives and Rural Development Ministry of Agriculture, Fisheries and Natural Resources Alternate Chaka NISANE Rome MOROCCO - MAROC Ambassador of the Kingdom of Lesotho in Italy and Permanent Representative to FAO Délégué Ahmed ALAOUI ABDELLAOUI Rabat Secrétaire général du Ministère de Salae MONAHENG Maseru l'agriculture et de la réforme agraire Deputy Permanent Secretary Suppléants Ministry of Cooperatives and Rural Nejjar TAHAR Development Alger Chargé des intérêts marocains L. MOHAPELOA Maseru Rabat Agricultural Economist Abbes MARSILE Ministry of Agriculture and Directeur de l'élevage Ministère de l'agriculture et de la Marketing réforme agraire MADAGASCAR Abdelhay BOUZOUBAA Rabat Délégué Directeur de la production végétale Ministère de l'agriculture et de la Jean-Jaques MAURICE Alger Ambassadeur de Madagascar réforme agraire Rabat Mehdi LAKHNATI ALAOUI Conseiller Alger RAVELOMANANTSOA-RATSIMIAH Chef de la Division de la défense Conseiller économique et commercial et de la restauration des sols et du Ambassade de Madagascar reboisement Ministère de l'agriculture et de la MALI réforme agraire Délégué Abdellatif GUEDIRA Rabat Alger Chef de la Division des Siragatou CISSE Ambassadeur du Mali en Algérie Affaires économiques Ministère de l'agriculture et de la Adjoints réforme agraire Bamako Mabayo SANGHANTA Directeur général de l'agriculture MOZAMBIQUE Amadou Samba SIDBE Ramako Delegate Directeur général de l'élevage Joao dos Santos FERREIRA Maputo Secretary of State for Cotton Nampaa SAMOGHO Bamako Directeur général des eaux et forêts Alternates Ms. Ana Margarida VIEIRAS DE SOUSA Maputo MAURITANIA - MAURITANIE Director, Department of Human Resources Ministry of Agriculture Délégué Mohamed Ould AMAR Nouakchott Ossumane MUSSA TAOUIDIR Maputo Ministre du développement rural Director Agricultural State Enterprise of Zambegia Suppléants Dieydi DIAGANA Nouakchott NIGER Directeur Commercialisation et Sécurité Alimentaire, C.S.A. Délégué Ibrahim NAJADA Niamey Mohamed Ould SIDYA Nouakchott Directeur des eaux et forêts Directeur de l'élevage Suppléant Niamey Conseiller Pierre INNE Alger BA ZAKARIA CIRE Directeur de l'Office du Lait du Niger Conseiller Ambassade de Mauritanie Assoumane BAOUA

Directeur des études et de la programmation

### NIGERIA

Delegate

Usman SANI Lagos Minister of State for Agriculture

Alternates

F.J. OYAIDE Lagos

Director

Federal Department of Rural Development Federal Ministry of Agriculture

B.F. DADA Lagos

Director

Federal Department of Fisheries

Alger T. SAULAWA Ambassador of the Republic of Nigeria

Kelsey DAVID-WEST Lagos

Director

Federal Department of Livestock

Ms Y.E. MABODU Lagos

Federal Ministry of Agriculture

Mustapha KANO Lagos

Assistant Director

Department of Rural Development

A. DURODOLA DOLAPO APANPA Lagos Assistant Director of Fisheries

Ilorin

Federal Department of Fisheries

Jacob O. ALABI

Director of Studies Agricultural and Rural Management

Training Institute

# RWANDA

Délégué

Anastase NTEZIRYAYO Kigali Secrétaire général Ministère de l'agriculture et de

1'élevage

Suppléant

D. NSABIMANA Kigali Directeur général de l'agronomie Ministère de l'agriculture et de 1'élevage

# SAO TOME AND PRINCIPE - SAO TOME-ET-PRINCIPE

Délégué

Sao Tomé Arlindo GOMES Ministre de l'agriculture et de l'élevage

Suppléants

Sao Tomé Rodrigo GUILHERME Chef du Département de Coopération Ministère de l'agriculture et de l'élevage

Albertino Alfonso Dias ANTONIO Londres Assistant Commercial Centre commercial de Sao Tomé-et Principe

#### SENEGAL

Délégué

Serigne Lamine DIOP Dakar

Ministre du développement rural

Suppléants

Moustapha TALL Dakar

Directeur de Cabinet du Ministre

du développement rural

Latyr NDIAYE Dakar

Directeur des études, méthodes et plan

Théophile d'ENERVILLE Dakar

Directeur de la Santé et des

productions animales

Matar NDIAYE Alger

Ambassadeur du Sénégal en Algérie

Conseillers

Alioune DIAGNE Rome

Premier Conseiller Ambassade du Sénégal

Moustapha SENE Alger

Premier Conseiller Ambassade du Sénégal

### SIERRA LEONE

Delegate

Abass BUNDU Freetown

Minister of Agriculture and Forestry

Alternates

T.E.C. Palmer Rome

Agricultural Attaché

Alternate Permanent Representative of the Republic of Sierra Leone to FAO

Freetown R.S. KAMARA

Chief Veterinary Officer

Ministry of Natural Resources

Freetown M.B.D. FEIKA

Chief Conservator of Forests

Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry

### SUDAN - SOUDAN

Delegate

E1-Nur Ali SULEIMAN .Algiers Ambassador of Sudan

Alternate

Algiers Siddig Yousif ABUAGLA

Counsellor, Sudan Embassy

Abdelhalim BABU FATHI Algiers

Second Secretary, Sudan Embassy

M'Babane

M'Babane

M'Babane

Dar es-Salaam

Dar es-Salaam

Rome

SWAZILAND

Delegate M'Babane. Enook SIMELANE

Minister of State for Establishment

and Training

Alternate

Gilbert F. DLAMINI

Under Secretary for Agriculture

and Cooperatives

Advisers

Patrick K. LUKHELE

Senior Agricultural Officer

Ephraim DLAMINI

Senior Agricultural Economist

TANZANIA - TANZANIE

Delegate

John Baptist MACHUNDA

Minister of Agriculture

Alternates

S.A. MADALLALI

Principal Secretary

Ministry of Livestock Development

Ambassador of Tanzania in Italy and

Permanent Representative to FAO

Advisers

S. KHAMISI Dar es-Salaam

Director Extension and Technical Services

Ministry of Agriculture

M.Y.C. LUMBANGA Dar es-Salaam

Director of Planning in the

Ministry of Natural Resources

Abdisalaam I. KHATIBU Zanzibar

Head, Irrigation Department

J.S. Mtenga Rome

Minister Counsellor

Alternate Permanent Representative

of Tanzania to FAO

TOGO

Délégué

Anani GASSOU

Ministre du développement rural

Suppléants

Arouna SEMA Lomé.

Directeur général

Ministère du développement rural

Kodjovi Vinyo DAGADU Conseiller technique

du Ministre de l'aménagement rural

TUNISIA - TUNISIE

Délégué

Mohamed ABDELHADI

Rome

Suppléants

Mme Fatma LARBI

Tunis

Sous-Direction coopération internationale

Ministère de l'agriculture

M. RIDHA

Alger

Chargé d'affaires Ambassade de Tunisie

Delegate

UGANDA - OUGANDA

Samwiri MUGWISSA

Entebbe

Minister of Agriculture and Forestry

Alternates

A.K. OSUBAN

Entebbe

Commissioner for Agriculture

Ministry of Agriculture

Monsoor Simbwa-Bunya

Entebbe

Permanent Representative to FAO

Designate

Gideon OBBO Entebbe

Personal Assistant to Minister of Agriculture

Adviser

Nathan MASABA

Entebbe

Commissioner for Animal Industry

UPPER VOLTA - HAUTE-VOLTA

Délégué

Joseph KABORE

Ouagadougou

Représentant permanent adjoint

auprès de la FAO et du FIDA

Suppléants

DIEMKOUMA

Ouagadougou

Chef de service de l'expérimentation

Maxime OUABA

Ingénieur des eaux et forêts

Directeur des études et programmes

François ABOU

Bobo-Dioulasso

Ouagadougou

Codirecteur Centre d'expérimentation

du riz et des cultures inrriguées

ZAIRE

Lomé

Lomé

Délégué

Ndonga VITA NDOMBO

Alger

Chargé d'affaires a.i.

Ambassade du Zaïre

ZAMBIA - ZAMBIE

ZIMBABWE

Delegate

U.G. MWILA

Lusaka Minister of Agriculture and Water Development

Delegate

Denis Robert NORMAN Minister of Agriculture

Harare

Alternate

H.M. NZUNGA

Ambassador of the Republic of Zambia in Italy and Permanent Representative to FAO

Alternate

F.M. MASANZU Principal Agricultural Economist Harare

Advisers

N.E. MUMBA

Danisa MHLANGA

Counsellor

Embassy of Zimbabwe

Algiers

Director of Agriculture

Ministry of Agriculture and Water Development

Lusaka

B.E. PHIRI

First Secretary Alternate Permanent Representative of the

Republic of Zambia to FAO

Rome

OBSERVERS FROM MEMBER NATIONS NOT IN THE REGION

OBSERVATEURS D'ETATS MEMBRES N'APPARTENANT PAS A LA REGION

CANADA

Algiers

Rome

Paris

J.G. HAKER

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA - ETATS-UNIS D'AMERIQUE

Office of International Cooperation and

A.W. BAIN First Secretary (Cooperation)

Canadian Embassy

Agricultural Counsellor

Tunis

ROMANIA - ROUMANIE

NETHERLANDS - PAYS BAS

Ms Joan S. WALLACE

Office of International

Cooperation and Development

Attaché for Development Programs

Embassy of the United States of America

Agricultural Attache of the United States

Department of Agriculture

Administrator

Allan R. FURMAN

of America

Development Max L. WITCHER

EGYPT - EGYPTE

Yousef A. HAMDI Alternate Permanent Representative of the Arab Republic of Egypt to FAO P. CELAN

Alger

Washington, D.C.

Washington,

Rome

Tunis

D.C.

Chargé d'affaires de la Roumanie

Royal Embassy of the Netherlands

FRANCE

J.M. TRAVERS

Chef de la section de coopération agricole Ministère des relations extérieures

Chef du bureau de coopération internationale Ministère de l'agriculture

Patrick PASCAL

Paris

Direction des Nations Unies et des organisations internationales Ministère des relations extérieures

R.J. BAILMACHE

Paris

Sous-Directeur

Caisse Centrale de coopération économique

Lucien GERBER

Alger

American Embassy

Attaché agricole Ambassade de France

PERMANENT OBSERVER FROM THE HOLY SEE

OBSERVATEUR PERMANENT DU SAINT-SIEGE

Son Excellence

Mgr. Agostino FERRARI-TONIOLO Vatican City Observateur Permanent du Saint-Siège

auprès de la FAO

Jean-Marie BERNARD Ingénieur agronome Alger

# AFRICAN LIBERATION MOVEMENTS MOUVEMENTS AFRICAINS DE LIBERATION

AFRICAN NATIONAL CONGRESS -CONGRES NATIONAL AFRICAIN

SOUTH-WEST AFRICA PEOPLES' ORGANIZATION - ORGANISATION DU PEUPLE DU SUD-OUEST AFRIQUE

Comrade Bunny MACKAY

Head of Agric Itural Projects

Lusaka

Vilho NGHIPONDOKA Director of SWAPO Farm Huambo

Rome

Alger

PAN AFRICANIST CONGRESS -CONGRES. PANAFRICAIN

> Mfanasekhaya GQOBOSE Project Coordinator

Dar es-Salaam

Tangiers

Addis Ababa

Addis Ababa

Addis Ababa

# REPRESENTATIVES OF UNITED NATIONS AND SPECIALIZED AGENCIES REPRESENTANTS DES NATIONS UNIES ET INSTITUTIONS SPECIALISEES

ECONOMIC COMMISSION FOR AFRICA -COMMISSION ECONOMIQUE POUR L'AFRIQUE

T. FAKHFAKH

Special Representative of the Executive Secretary

Q.B.O. ANTHONIO Director, Joint ECA/FAO Agricultural Division

M. GHALLOUDI

Economist, Joint ECA/FAO

Levon DEBELIAN

Chief Agricultural Production Institution and Services Section, ECA

UNITED NATIONS COMMISSION ON TRADE AND DEVELOPMENT - CONFERENCE DES NATIONS UNIES POUR LE COMMERCE ET LE DEVELOPPEMENT

Mme R. DIXON-FYLE Regional Adviser Economic Cooperation among Developing countries, UNCTAD

OFFICE OF THE UN HIGH COMMISSIONER FOR REFUGEES - HAUT-COMMISSARIAT DES NATIONS UNIES POUR LES REFUGIES

Mustapha KERMIA Délégué Honoraire du Haut-Commissariat des Nations Unies pour les Réfugies en Algérie WORLD FOOD PROGRAMME -PROGRAMME ALIMENTAIRE MONDIAL

> J.C. INGRAM Executive Director

L. ANDREIJEVIC Représentant adjoint du PAM

en Algérie

UNITED NATIONS DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMME -PROGRAMME DES NATIONS UNIES POUR LE DEVELOPPEMENT

C. JAEGER Algiers Résident Representative in Algeria

Ms O. CARDETTINI Algiers Assistant Resident Representative

CNITED RETIONS CHILDREN'S FUND -FONDS DES MATIONS UNIES POUR L'ENFANCE

André LOUIS Alger Représentant régional pour l'Afrique du Nord de l'UNICEF

INTERNATIONAL FUND FOR AGRICULTURAL DEVELOPMENT FONDS INTERNATIONAL DE DEVELOPPEMENT AGRICOLE

Bahman MANSURI Director, African Division Project Management Department

Rome

EUROPEAN ECONOMIC COMMUNITY COMMUNAUTE ECONOMIQUE EUROPEENNE

Marc FRANCO Administrateur

Bruxelles

Direction générale du Développement

# OBSERVERS FROM INTERGOVERNMENTAL ORGANISATIONS OBSERVATEURS DES ORGANISATIONS INTERGOUVERNEMENTALES

AFRICAN GROUNDNUT COUNCIL -CONSEIL AFRICAIN DE L'ARACHIDE

F.J. OSEMEKEH

Lagos

Directeur département économique

et commercial

G. TANGANIKA

M. SALL

Yao AFANOU

P. ATANG

Libreville

Addis Ababa

Genève

Nairobi

Secrétaire général OAB

Assistant Director General

ORGANISATION OF AFRICAN UNITY -

ORGANISATION DE L'UNITE AFRICAINE

Secrétaire exécutif adjoint

External Relations

INTER-AFRICAN ORGANIZATION OF TIMBER PRODUCING AND EXPORTING COUNTRIES - ORGANISATION DES PRODUCTEURS ET EXPORTATEURS AFRICAINS DE BOIS

INTERNATIONAL LIVESTOCK CENTRE FOR AFRICA - CENTRE INTERNATIONAL POUR L'ELEVAGE EN AFRIQUE

AGENCY FOR CULTURAL AND TECHNICAL COOPERATION -AGENCE DE COOPERATION CULTURELLE ET TECHNIQUE

Pierre WAECHTER Chargé d'études Paris

Direction générale de la coopération

scientifique et technique

ARAB BANK FOR ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT IN AFRICA -BANQUE ARABE POUR LE DEVELOPPEMENT ECONOMIQUE EN AFRIQUE

A. AMOAKO-MENSAH Senior Economist

CENTRE ON INTEGRATED RURAL DEVELOPMENT FOR AFRICA -CENTRE DE DEVELOPPEMENT RURAL INTEGRE POUR L'AFRIQUE

Ibrahim M. KADUMA Director ad interim

Arusha

WEST AFRICA RICE DEVELOPMENT ASSOCIATION - ASSOCIATION POUR LE DEVELOPPEMENT DE LA RIZICULTURE EN AFRIQUE DE L'OUEST

Nah-Doe BROPLEH Deputy Executive Secretary

Director of OAU/IBAR

Monrovia

Prague

COMMON AFRO-MAURITIAN ORGANIZATION -ORGANISATION COMMUNE AFRICAINE ET MAURICIENNE

P. RAMASSAWMY Chef Service recherche scientifique et technique

# OBSERVERS FROM NON-GOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS OBSERVATEURS DES ORGANISATIONS NON GOUVERNEMENTALES

TRADE UNIONS INTERNATIONAL OF AGRICULTURAL FORESTRY AND PLANTATION WORKERS UNION -UNION INTERNATIONALE DES SYNDICATS DES TRAVAILLEURS DE L'AGRICULTURE, DES FORETS ET DES PLANTATIONS

Gerard LAUGIER Secrétaire général Prague

WORLD FEDERATION OF TRADE UNIONS -FEDERATION SYNDICALE MONDIALE

> Ms Zdenka INDRUCHOVA Collaborator

Department for Relations with UN

HOST GOVERNMENT SECRETARIAT/SECRETARIAT DU GOUVERNEMENT HOTE

Liaison Officer/Chargé de liaison CHENNI Bachir

Press Officer/Chargé de la presse BENEMARA Mohand

Assistant Liaison Officer/Adjoint chargé de liaison Accommodation Officer/chargé de l'hébergement BOUSSELOUB Rabas

AMMOUR Mohamed

Protocol Officer/Chargé du protocole KAKAR Zouhir

Cultural Entertainment Officer/Chargé de l'accueil BAGUI

Transport Officer/Chargé des transports BABA-A11

### CONFERENCE SECRETARIAT/SECRETARIAT DE LA CONFERENCE

Conference Secretary/Secrétaire de la Conférence N. DOUMANDJI

Conference Officer/Administrateur de la Conférence

B. LINLEY

Reports Officer/Chargé des Rapports

L.J. MARENAH

Press Officers/Charges de la Presse

M. CHAAR

M.C. COMTE (Ms)

Documents Officer/Chargé des Documents L. BADOLATI-LUCENTI (Ms)

Registration Officer/Chargé des Inscriptions M. FIORI (Ms)

Interpreters/Interpretes

K. ANNABI

A. DIMECHKIE (Ms)

C. BEKALTI A. BEN AMEUR J.L. DU JARDIN

C.H. BIASS

P. FARRELL F. FIACCADORI (Ms)

K. EZZAT G. WHYTE (Ms)

C. FOUDHIL
Y. HAMZA (Ms)

S. ABDEL-SAYED (Ms) Z. JEANBAR (Ms)

F. AL-SALTI D. KARARA (Ms)

M. AMGHAR

A. SALEM

Translators/Traducteurs F. BINET

F. HALL-ANGOY (Ms)

M. VICCHI

Secretaries/Secrétaires

E. ADJET

F. AKAMA-KISSEH

L. AKO-ADJEI (Ms)

M. ALOISE (Ms

P. AMANOR-MYFAIR (Ms)

S. BENOIT (Ms)

D. BREAKSPEAR (Ms)

F. CORBET (Ms)

G. DI BERNARDO (Ms)

C. GILLEBERT-VICARI (Ms)

M. MILLANES (Ms)

### FAO STAFF/FONCTIONNAIRES DE LA FAO

Edouard SAOUMA	Director-General	J.D. KEITA	Regional Forestry Officer, RAFR		
J.A.C. DAVIES  Assistant Director-General, Regional Representative for Africa, RAFR		S. LA-ANYANE	Sanior Economist, Africa South of Sahara Group, ESP		
Almamy SYLLA	Assistant Director-General, GI	J.H. MONYO	Chief, Research Development Centre, AGDR		
D. BOMMER	Assistant Director-General, AG	R. MORENO	Director, ESH		
J.E. CARROZ	Assistant Director-General, Secretary General of the World Conference on Fisheries	D. MORO (Ms)	Personal Assistant to the Director-General, ODG		
	Management and Development	F.J. MOUTTAPA	Senior Officer, Natural Resources and Human Environment, AGD		
H. AHDAB		M.S.O. NICHOLAS	Director, AGS		
L. AMAIZO		A.V. OBENG	Regional Cooperation and Liaison Officer, RAFR		
A. BINDER (Ms)	Chief, Food Security and Information Service, ESCF	H. OWUSU-AGYEMANG FAO Representative in Zambia			
P. CHARRANSOL	Programme Officer, DDFA	Y. OZAWA	Chief, Animal Health Service, AGAH		
S. DE MISTURA	Attaché de Cabinet, ODG	J. PRATS-LLAURAE	OO Director, FOR		
V. DE VIERNO	Senior Legal Officer, LEG	R. SANT'ANNA	Regional Soil Resources Officer,		
J.C. FAURE Food Industries Officer, AGSI	V.J. SHAH	Directeur de Cabinet, ODG			
F.W. HAUCK	Chief, Soil Resources, Management and Conservation Service, AGLS	L.W. SIRY	Chief, Regional Operations Service - Africa, AGOA		
T.E. JAKUBCZYK	Regional Agro-Industries Officer, RAFR	T. TAKA	Chief, Regional Bureau for Africa, DDFA		
		M.E. TOUADE	Regional Animal Production Officer, RAFR		

# APPENDIX C

# LIST OF DOCUMENTS

	Management of the Control of the Con
ARC/82/1	Provisional Annotated Agenda.
ARC/82/2	Implementation of the Agricultural Part of the Lagos Plan of Action: Prospects and Problems.
ARC/82/3	Follow-up to WCARRD: Progress Report.
ARC/82/4	New and Renewable Sources of Energy for Agriculture and Rural Development.
ARC/82/5	Report on the Preparation of the World Conference on Fisheries Management and Development.
ARC/82/6	The Contribution of Soil Conservation to Increased Agricultural Production in Africa with Emphasis on the Problems of Shifting Cultivation.
ARC/82/7	Composite Flours - Their Potential in Overcoming Food Shortages.
ARC/82/8	Strategies for Animal Health in Africa.
ARC/82/9	Development and Operation of Regional Programmes and Projects.
ARC/82/10	Representation of the Region on the CGIAR.
ARC/82/11	Report of the FAO Activities in the Region including Action taken on the Main Recommendations presented at the previous Regional Conference.
ARC/82/12	FAO Programme in the Region: 1982-83.
ARC/82/13	Activities of Regional Bodies.
ARC/82/INF Series	
ARC/82/INF/1	Information Note.
ARC/82/INF/2	Provisional Timetable.
ARC/82/INF/3	Provisional List of Documents.
ARC/82/INF/4-Rev.2	Provisional List of Participants.
ARC/82/CONF Series	
ARC/82/CONF/1	Statement by the Director-General (29 September 1982).
ARC/82/RES Series	
ARC/82/RES/1	Draft Resolution on Food Security in the Sahel.
ARC/82/RES/2	Draft Resolution on the Technical Cooperation Programme.
ARC/82/RES/3	Draft Resolution on Regional Cooperation.
ARC/82/RES/4	Draft Resolution on Manpower Development and Training.
ARC/82/REP Series	
ARC/82/TC/REP	Report of the Technical Committee.
ARC/82/TC/REP-Corr. 1	Corrigendum to above.
ARC/82/REP/1 to ARC/82/REP/2	Draft Report of the Conference.
ARC/82/OD Series	
ARC/82/OD/1 to ARC/82/OD/9	Orders of the Day.

#### EXTRACT FROM TECHNICAL COMMITTEE REPORT

(22 - 26 September 1982)

## Organization of the Committee

- 1. The Twelfth FAO Regional Conference for Africa was held at the Palais des Nations, Club des Pins, Algiers, from 22 September to 2 October, 1982. The Technical Committee meeting, which preceded the Plenary Session, was held from 22 September to 26 September 1982.
- 2. Delegates from 33 Member Nations, as well as observers from Member Nations outside the Region, Permanent Observer from the Holy See, Representatives of the United Nations and Specialized Agencies, and observers from both inter-governmental and non-governmental organizations and representatives of National Liberation Movements recognized by the Organization of African Unity (OAU) attended the meeting. A full list of participants is given in Appendix B.

# · Opening of the Technical Committee

- 3. In his opening statement, Mr. J.A.C. Davies, Assistant Director-General and Regional Representative for Africa welcomed all delegates and observers on behalf of the Director-General. He said that for many reasons, but mainly against the background of the continuing food and agricultural crisis in Africa, the meeting was of special significance for it was the first real opportunity for collective reflection on the implementation of the agricultural section of the Lagos Plan of Action. This section of the Plan owed much to the initiative of the Ninth FAO Regional Conference in Freetown in 1976 which called for a Regional Food Plan for Africa. The adoption of the agricultural section of the Lagos Plan of Action by the African Heads of State and Government was essentially an endorsement of the Conference's concern, diagnosis and prescriptions about the African food situation.
- 4. The Regional Representative said that the Committee would be examining a number of technical papers on the grave food problems confronting African agriculture for which, collectively and individually, all concerned must seek and apply appropriate measures to hasten their solution. The ultimate objective would be the achievement of regional self-sufficiency in food and the improvement of living conditions of the rural population in the Region.
- 5. He had no doubt that the Committee's deliberations would lead to the identification of measures contributing to lasting success in the joint struggle against the scourges of poverty, both human and animal diseases, and above all malnutrition.
- 6. In pursuing FAO's action in Africa the Director-General would continue to work closely with OAU, ECA and other inter-governmental organizations which actively continued to contribute to the development of agriculture in Africa.
- 7. On behalf of the Director-General, Mr. Davies concluded by paying tribute to the Government of the People's Democratic Republic of Algeria for its warm hospitality and the excellent arrangements made for the Conference and for being the first country to host the FAO Regional Conference on two occasions, the first being in 1970.

# Election of Chairman, Vice-Chairmen and Rapporteur

- 8. At its first working session, the Committee elected Mr. Hadj-Ahmed Benchehida, Director of Cooperation, Ministry of Agriculture and Agrarian Revolution, People's Democratic Republic of Algeria, by acclamation as its Chairman. In a short acceptance speech, Mr. Benchehida thanked the delegates for electing him as Chairman which was an honour both to himself and to his country. On behalf of his country, the Chairman welcomed all the participants to the meeting and wished them success in their deliberations and a pleasant stay in Algeria.
- 9. The Committee then unanimously elected Mr. R.B. Ryanga, Permanent Representative of Kenya to FAO and Mr. L. Lapeby, Inspecteur général de l'agriculture of Gabon as first and second Vice-Chairmen respectively. Mr. B.E. Phiri, First Secretary, Alternate Permanent Representative of Zambia to FAO, was unanimously elected as Rapporteur.

# Adoption of the Agenda

10. The Technical Committee considered and adopted the Provisional Agenda and Timetable. The Agenda as adopted is reproduced as Appendix A.